

LUND UNIVERSITY

Crosstalk between colorectal cancer cells and tumour-associated macrophages

Zhang, Yuan

2013

Link to publication

Citation for published version (APA): Zhang, Y. (2013). *Crosstalk between colorectal cancer cells and tumour-associated macrophages*. [Doctoral Thesis (compilation), Cell Pathology, Malmö]. Cell Pathology.

Total number of authors:

General rights

Unless other specific re-use rights are stated the following general rights apply:

Copyright and moral rights for the publications made accessible in the public portal are retained by the authors and/or other copyright owners and it is a condition of accessing publications that users recognise and abide by the legal requirements associated with these rights. • Users may download and print one copy of any publication from the public portal for the purpose of private study

or research.

You may not further distribute the material or use it for any profit-making activity or commercial gain
 You may freely distribute the URL identifying the publication in the public portal

Read more about Creative commons licenses: https://creativecommons.org/licenses/

Take down policy

If you believe that this document breaches copyright please contact us providing details, and we will remove access to the work immediately and investigate your claim.

LUND UNIVERSITY

PO Box 117 221 00 Lund +46 46-222 00 00

Crosstalk between colorectal cancer cells and tumour-associated macrophages

Yuan Zhang



By due permission of the Faculty of Medicine, Lund University, Sweden To be defended at Lilla Aulanon, Jan Waldenströms gata 5, Malmö, on Thursday, September 5th, 2013 at 1 p.m. for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy, Faculty of Medicine

Faculty opponent

Doc Jonas Fuxe Inst för biokemi och biofysik, Karolinska Institutet, Stockholm

Organization	Document name
Cell and Experimental Pathology	DOCTORAL DISSERTATION
Department of Laboratory Medicine, Malmö	Date of issue
Lund Univerity	5th of September, 2013
Author(s): Yuan Zhang	Sponsoring organization
Title and subtitle: Crosstalk between colorectal cancer cells and tumour-associated macrophages	

Abstract

Colorectal cancer (CRC) is the third most common cancer and the fourth leading cause of death from cancer worldwide. People suffering from inflammatory bowel disease, such as Crohns' disease and ulcerative colitis, are at an increased risk of developing CRC. The development of CRC is highly influenced by the tumour microenvironment. Tumour cells are able to recruit macrophages and change their behaviour. These tumour-associated macrophages (TAMs) were of the M2 phenotype (CD206⁺). In CRC patient tissues and xenografts from mouse model, presence of increased amount of M2 macrophages was observed. M2 macrophages derived from human monocyte cell line THP-1 secreted high levels of IL-8 and leukotriene D4 (LTD4), which induced colon cancer cell migration, and Th2 cytokines (IL-4, IL-10) to maintain a tumoral immunosuppressive environment. Remodelling of extracellular matrix (ECM) occurs in CRC. CD47 binding to a2B1 integrin could regulate cyclooxygenase-2 expression and cell migration on collagen I surface in intestinal epithelial cells. CD47 is involved in crosstalk between colon cancer cells and macrophages by interacting with its ligand signal-regulatory protein α on macrophages. This interaction enhanced cell migration of CRC cells and TAMs. IL-8 and LTD_4 could induce CD47 expression in CRC cells. Matrix metalloproteinases (MMPs) are enzymes degrading ECM. The enhanced levels of MMP-7 and -9 mRNA expressions and increased cell invasion into matrigel were observed in colon cancer cells upon stimulation with TAM-conditioned medium. These findings provide more evidence that TAMs play an important role in CRC progression. CD47, as a key regulator of crosstalk between colon cancer cells and TAMs, could thus be a therapeutic target for CRC.

Key words: CD47, tumour-associated macrophage, matrix metalloproteinase, cell migration, colon cancer		
Classification system and/or index terms (if any)		
Supplementary bibliographical information		Language: English
ISSN and key title: 1652-8220		ISBN:
		978-91-87449-64-2
Recipient's notes	Number of pages: 104	Price
	Security classification	

Signature_____

Date <u>2013.08.03</u>

To my family

Copyright © Yuan Zhang

Department of Laboratory of Medicine Lund University, Faculty of Medicine Doctoral Dissertation Series 2013:92 ISBN 978-91-87449-64-2 ISSN 1652-8220

Printed in Sweden by Media-Tryck, Lund University Lund 2013







Table of contents

Table of contents	1
List of papers	3
Abbreviations	4
Introduction	7
Background	9
Physiology of the intestine	9
Inflammatory bowel disease	10
Colon cancer	11
Wnt/β-catenin signalling	14
Eicosanoids	15
Remodelling of extracellular matrix	17
Extracellular matrix	17
The integrin family	19
CD47	21
Matrix metalloproteinase	22
Cell migration	25
Cell migration with lamellipodia	25
Amoeboid-type migration with membrane blebs	26
Epithelial-mesenchymal transition	27
Macrophage	28
Macrophage polarization	28
Tumour-associated macrophage	29
Present investigations	. 31
Aim	31
Materials and methods	32
Results and discussion	37
Collagen mediated COX-2 expression and cell migration is regulated	
through the CD47- $\alpha 2\beta 1$ integrin signalling (paper I)	37

Crosstalk between TAMs (M2 phenotype, CD206+) and tumour ce	ells
promotes colon cancer cell migration via TAM-derived factors an	d CD47-
SIRPα association (paper II)	
Colon cancer cell invasion induced by elevated MMP gene expres activation in response to stimulation by TAM-conditioned mediu	sion and m
(paper III)	40
Summary	42
Popularized summary	43
Acknowledgements	44
References	46
Paper I, II, III	60

List of papers

This thesis is based on the following papers, referred to in the text as paper I-III:

- I. CD47 regulates collagen I-induced cyclooxygenase-2 expression and intestinal epithelial cell migration. Oliver Jay Broom, Yuan Zhang, Per-Arne Oldenborg, Ramin Massoumi and Anita Sjölander. PLoS One 2009;4(7):e6371
- II. Crosstalk between colon cancer cells and macrophages via inflammatory mediators and CD47 promotes tumour cell migration. Yuan Zhang, Wondossen Sime, Maria Juhas and Anita Sjölander. Eur J Cancer (2013), http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ejca.2013.06.005
- III. Tumour-associated macrophages induce colon cancer cell migration via matrix metalloproteinases. Yuan Zhang, Katyayni Vinnakota, Sayeh Savari, Gunilla Jönsson, Maria Juhas and Anita Sjölander. Manuscript

Reprints of paper I and II were made with permission from the publishers.

Abbreviations

15-PGDH	15-Hydroxyprostaglandin dehydrogenase
5-FU	5-fluorouracil
AA	arachidonic acid
AJCC	American Joint Committee on Cancer
APC	adenomatous polyposis coli
Arp2/3	actin-related protein 2/3
ATG16L1	autophagy related 16-Like 1
BSA	bovine serum albumin
CARD15	caspase recruitment domain-containing protein 15
CD	Crohn's disease
CK1	casein kinase 1
COX	cyclooxygenase
cPLA ₂	cytosolic phospholipase A2
CRC	colorectal cancer
CysLT	cysteinyl leukotriene
CysLTR	cysteinyl leukotriene receptor
DC	dendritic cell
DVL	dishevelled
ECM	extracellular matrix
EGFR	epidermal growth factor receptor
EMT	epithelial-mesenchymal transition
F-actin	filamentous actin
FAK	focal adhesion kinase

FLAP	5-LOX-activating protein
Fzd	frizzled
GPI	glycosylphosphatidylinositol
GSK3β	glycogen synthase kinase-3 beta
IAP	integrin-associated protein
IBD	inflammatory bowel disease
IFN-γ	interferon-γ
IRGM	immunity related GTPase family M
ITIM	immunoreceptor tyrosinebased inhibitory motif
LOX	lipoxygenase
LPS	lipopolysaccharide
LRP5/6	lipoprotein receptor-related protein 5/6
LT	leukotriene
МАРК	mitogen-activated protein kinase
M-CSF	macrophage colony-stimulating factor
MET	mesenchymal-epithelial transition
MMP	matrix metalloproteinases
MT-MMP	membrane-type matrix metalloproteinase
NFκB	nuclear factor κ B
NK cell	natural killer cell
NO	nitric oxide
NOD2	nucleotide-binding oligomerization domain-containing protein 2
NSAID	nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drug
PBS	phosphate-buffered saline
PG	prostaglandin
PI3K	phosphoinositide 3-kinase
PIP3	phosphatidylinositol triphosphate
PLA ₂	phospholipase A2

Abbreviations

PMA	phorbol-12-myristate-13-acetate
РТХ	pertussis toxin
PVDF	polyvinylidene difluoride
Rap1	Ras-related protein 1
RECK	reversion-inducing cysteine-rich protein with kazal motifs
ROI	reactive oxygen intermediate
Ror2	receptor tyrosine kinase-like orphan receptor 2
sFRP	secreted frizzled-related protein
SHP	Src-homology 2-domain-containing tyrosine phosphatase
SIRPa	signal-regulatory protein alpha
TAM	tumour-associated macrophage
TCF/LEF	T-cell factor/lymphoid enhancer factor
TGF-β	transforming growth factor beta
Th1	T helper 1
Th2	T helper 2
TIMP	tissue inhibitors of metalloproteinase
TLR	Toll-like receptor
TNM	tumour, node, metastasis
TSP	thrombospondin
TX	thromboxane
UC	ulcerative colitis
UICC	International Union Against Cancer
VEGF	vascular endothelial growth factor

Introduction

The tumour microenvironment is the cellular milieu in which the tumour exists, and includes the surrounding blood vessels, various cell types (such as immune cells, fibroblasts), signalling molecules, and the extracellular matrix (ECM) [1]. It is considered as an important hallmark of cancer, which contributes to the cancer development and progression [2].

Colorectal cancer (CRC) is the fourth leading cause of cancer-related death worldwide (WHO, 2008). People suffering from inflammatory bowel diseases (IBDs), such as Crohns' disease and ulcerative colitis, are at an increased risk of developing CRC [3]. The development of CRC is highly influenced by the tumour microenvironment [4].

Macrophages play a central role in host defence mechanisms [5]. However, in tumour microenvironment they represent the major inflammatory component of the stroma of many tumours (breast, prostate, glioma, lymphoma, bladder, lung, cervical and melanoma) and are able to affect different aspects of the neoplastic tissue [6]. It is well established that such tumour-associated macrophages (TAMs) play an important role in cancer progression [7]. TAMs are shown to have an M2 phenotype [8]. They secrete high levels of Th2 cytokines, growth factors and inflammatory mediators, and promote tumour growth, angiogenesis, and metastasis [6].

Remodelling of ECM occurs in development, wound healing, normal organ homeostasis, inflammation and cancer [9]. In response to aberrant expressed ECM components, various signals get activated in cells. These signals are mostly regulated via integrins. CD47, also known as integrin-associated protein (IAP) is a transmembrane protein, which binds to several types of intergrins [10]. It is involved in cell adhesion to ECM and cell migration [10]. On the other hand, CD47 is involved in crosstalk between phagocytes and other cells [11]. CD47 is capable of interacting with its ligand signal-regulatory protein α (SIRP α , CD172) on macrophages to negatively regulate phagocytosis [12]. CD47-SIRP α signalling has also been shown to play a role in cell migration [13]. Degradation of ECM is required for tissue remodelling. Thus, the most important ECM proteolytic enzymes, matrix metalloproteinases (MMPs), play a role in cancer progression [9].

Introduction

In this context, the aim of this work was to investigate how TAMs affect colon cancer cell migration and metastasis. The work has focused on understanding the role of TAM-derived soluble factors, CD47 signalling and impact of enhanced MMPs expression and activation on colon cancer cell migration and invasion.

Background

Physiology of the intestine

Similar to other parts of the gastrointestinal tract, the intestines have the layout of an inner mucosal layer with epithelial cells, a submucosal layer, a layer of muscle and a serosal layer. Intestines can be divided into two parts: the small intestine and the large intestine. The small intestine is divided into three sections: the duodenum, the jejunum, and the ilium. It is the organ where most of the absorption of digested food takes place. The small intestine has specialized structures to increase the absorptive surface area. The mucosa of the small intestine is folded and has finger like projections called villi, which are covered by even smaller protrusions called microvilli. The large intestine is divided into the cecum, appendix, colon, rectum, and anal canal. Unlike the small intestine, the large intestine only absorbs small amounts of water, sodium and some fat-soluble vitamins. There are several differences in the structures of the small and large intestines. The large intestine lacks of villi, has more goblet cells, thicker layer of serosa and three thick bands of muscle instead of a continuous longitudinal muscle layer. The intestinal epithelium has great renewal capacity; almost all epithelial cells in the intestinal lining are replaced by the stem cells residing at the bottom of crypts on a weekly basis [14].



Figure 1. The gut landscape: maintaining intestinal homeostasis. Adapted from Garrett et al., 2010

Background

The intestines of humans represent a densely populated microbial ecosystems, which are dominated by the presence of a large number of and various types of gutfriendly bacteria (Figure 1) [15]. Therefore, the intestines are challenged by low levels of inflammation. The digestive tract's immune system is often referred to as gutassociated lymphoid tissue (GALT), which is the largest lymphoid organ in the body. Dysregulation or dysfunction of GALT is thought to predispose one to inflammatory bowel disease (IBD) [16].

Inflammatory bowel disease



Figure 2. Common cellular pathways in IBD. Adaped from Podolsky, 2002

IBD comprises the chronic relapsing inflammatory disorders of the intestine [17]. The major forms of IBD are ulcerative colitis (UC) and Crohn's disease (CD) [18]. CD may affect all parts of the gastrointestinal tract, but most commonly involves the distal part of the small intestine or ileum, and colon. UC results in colonic inflammation that can affect the rectum only, or can progress to involve part of or the entire colon [19]. The clinical symptoms of IBDs include diarrhea, abdominal pain, gastrointestinal bleeding, and weight loss [19].

Though the aetiology of IBD remains unclear, it is considered to arise as a result of the interaction of

environmental and genetic factors. Family history is one of the risk factors for developing IBD, with a peak incidence in early adult life [17]. Multiple gene products contribute to the risk of developing IBD, and it seems the genetic contribution is more important in CD than in UC [20]. By DNA screening from IBD patients with their relatives and using genetic animal models, several genes and signalling pathways have been shown to be involved in CD and UC pathogenesis. Most of these genetic loci are linked to both CD and UC, but some are specific only to CD or UC [19, 20]. In 2001, the mutations in NOD2 gene, which encodes the nucleotide-binding oligomerization domain-containing protein 2 (NOD2), were shown to increase the risk for CD [21]. NOD2, expressed in the epithelium and in a

variety of immune cells, has important functions in innate immunity, particularly in regulating responses to intracellular pathogens and other exogenous injury-inducing stimuli [19]. Other genes linked to CD include autophagy related 16-Like 1 (ATG16L1) gene [21] and immunity related GTPase family M (IRGM) gene [22]. Genetic loci that specifically associated with UC include IL-10 and ECM1 genes [23].

Many cytokines are involved in IBD, and it has been shown that T helper 1 (Th1) cytokines are expressed in CD, whereas UC is a T helper 2 (Th2) cytokinemediated disease [19]. The important common signalling pathways involved in IBD are shown in Figure 2 [20].

A serious long-term complication of chronic inflammation is the development of colorectal cancer (CRC). Patients with IBD have an increased risk of developing CRC. However, more is known about the risk in UC than in CD [24]. CRC is observed in 5.5-13.5% of patients with UC and 0.4-0.8% of patients with CD [25].

Colon cancer

Cancer is a broad group of diseases involving uncontrolled cell growth and spread. As a leading cause of mortality worldwide, cancer alone caused 7.6 million deaths (around 13% of all disease-related deaths) in 2008. CRC is the third most common cancer in the world and the fourth leading cause of death from cancer worldwide (WHO, 2008). The incidence of CRC has marked geographical variation, 2/3 of all CRCs are found to occur in developed countries [26].



Figure 3. Adenoma-carcinoma sequence model for chromosomal instability in colorectal cancer. Adapted from Walther et al., 2009

The risk of developing CRC is increased during ageing, and it has been shown that the mean age at diagnosis of CRC is lower in males than in females [27, 28]. It is known that CRC develops in individuals with acquired or inherited genetic predisposition in response to exposure to environmental risk factors [26]. Lifestyle factors, including dietary habits, any complaint of obesity, personal habit of alcohol consumption and smoking, contribute to increased risk of CRC [29]. CRC arises as a consequence of genomic instability with an accumulation of genetic errors resulting in dysregulation of molecular pathways controlling cell migration, differentiation, apoptosis and proliferation [26]. Chromosomal instability is the most common cause by which CRC develops and is present in 65-70% of these cancers [30]. Common gene mutations in CRC include mutation of the adenomatous polyposis coli (APC) gene [31], which is a tumour suppressor gene, and small GTPase K-ras mutations [32]. The initial step in CRC tumorigenesis is that of adenoma formation, associated with loss of APC (Figure 3) [33]. Additional mutations, including mutations in transforming growth factor-\$ (TGF-\$) [34] and p53 [32], drive subsequent malignant transformation.

Originally, colon cancer consisted of the four stages A, B, C, D according to Dukes' staging system. When Dukes' classification was first devised for rectal cancer in 1932, it was based on the extent of disease with 3 stages, as evaluated by the degree of tumour infiltration into the bowel wall (Dukes' A), through the bowel wall (Dukes' B), and the presence or absence of lymph node involvement (Dukes' C) [35]. Later on, the fourth stage D was added to this staging system for tumour with distant metastases [36]. However, this system has largely been replaced by the tumour, node, metastasis (TNM) staging system of the American Joint Committee on Cancer (AJCC) and the International Union Against Cancer (UICC), which is a more detailed system and used as the standard now for colon cancer staging [37]. In TNM staging system, primary tumour (T), regional lymph nodes (N) and distant metastases (M) are followed by a number to indicate the progressive severity (Table 1) [35, 37].

Surgery is the general treatment for colon cancer patients, especially in early stage without metastasis. However, the overall recurrence rate within 5 years is approximately 30% after surgery [38]. Approximately 50–60% of the all CRC patients will develop metastases, and 20–25% of patients with colon already have metastases at the time of diagnosis [39]. To reduce the recurrence and for metastatic colon cancer treatment, patients often receive chemotherapy and/or radiation therapy. Commonly used chemotherapeutic agents include 5-fluorouracil (5-FU) and the oral drug capecitabine, often in combination with other drugs, such as irinotecan, oxaliplatin, the vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) inhibitor bevacizumab, the epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR) inhibitors cetuximab and panitumumab [40]. New drugs under clinical trails include VEGF receptor 2 blocking antibody ramucirumab [41], Akt inhibitor MK-2206 [42] and mitogen-activated protein

kinase (MAPK) kinase inhibitor selumetinib [42], which target the important signalling pathways in colon cancer. According to a research containing 119,363 patients with colon adenocarcinoma in USA, the overall 5-year CRC–specific survival was 65.2% and poor prognosis correlates with cancer stages [43]. Therefore, it is important to understand the mechanisms of colon cancer progression, find new therapeutic targets and develop new treatments for colon cancer.

Dukes	TNM s	tage
-	TX	Primary tumour cannot be assessed
-	Т0	No evidence of primary tumour
-	Tis	Carcinoma in situ: intraepithelial or invasion of laminaamna propria
А	T1	Tumour invades submucosa
А	T2	Tumour invades muscularis propria
В	Т3	Tumour invades through the muscularis propria into pericolic tissues
В	T4a	Tumour penetrates to the surface of the visceral peritoneum
В	T4b	Tumour directly invades or is adherent to other organs or structures
-	NX	Regional lymph nodes cannot be assessed
В	N0	No regional lymph node metastasis
С	N1a	Metastasis in one regional lymph node
С	N1b	Metastasis in 23 regional lymph nodes
С	N1c	Tumour deposit(s) in the subserosa, mesentery or nonperitonealized pericolic or perirectal tissues without regional nodal metastasis
С	N2a	Metastasis in 4-6 regional lymph nodes
С	N2b	Metastasis in seven or more regional lymph nodes
С	M0	No distant metastasis
D	M1a	Metastasis confined to one organ or site (e.g. liver, lung, ovary, nonregional lymph node)
D	M1b	Metastasis in more than one organ/site or the peritoneum

Table 1. Colorectal tumour classification

Wnt/β-catenin signalling

Signalling by the Wnt family of secreted glycolipoproteins via the transcription coactivator β -catenin regulates cellular processes involved in embryonic development, differentiation and adult tissue homeostasis. Dysregulations of Wnt/ β -catenin signalling are linked to various human diseases including cancer [44, 45].



Figure 4. The Wnt/β-catenin pathway. Adapted from White et al., 2011

The Wnt proteins are a large family of secreted glycoprotein signalling molecules [46]. They act as ligands to activate the downstream Wnt/β -catenin signalling. At the core of the Wnt/ β -catenin signalling pathway is the tightly regulated protein β-catenin, encoded by CTNNB1 gene. β-catenin is variably detected in 3 distinct pools: at cellular adherens junctions, where it directly interacts with Ecadherin; in the cytosolic space; and in the nucleus [45]. In the absence of Wnt ligand, cytosolic β -catenin is rapidly phosphorylated by the destruction complex, which is composed of the core proteins Axin, APC, glycogen synthase kinase-3β (GSK3β) and casein kinase 1 (CK1), and gets ubiquitinated and degraded thereafter. This process maintains a low baseline cytosolic level of β -catenin. When the Wnt isoforms bind to frizzled (Fzd) receptors and low-density lipoprotein receptor-related protein 5/6 (LRP5/6), the cytosolic protein dishevelled (DVL) gets activated, thereby the destruction complex gets inhibited. This leads to the accumulation of β -catenin in the cytosol and translocation to the nucleus. In the nucleus, β-catenin interacts primarily with members of the T-cell factor/lymphoid enhancer factor (TCF/LEF) family of transcription factors to activate target genes, leading to diverse cellular processes, including differentiation, proliferation, migration, and adhesion (Figure 4) [45, 47].

Binding of Wnt isoforms to either Fzd or receptors such as receptor tyrosine kinase-like orphan receptor 2 (Ror2, a receptor for Wnt-5a), can trigger β -catenin-independent downstream signalling events, including the inhibition of Wnt/ β -catenin



signalling. The β -catenin-independent Wnt signalling also plays an important role in tumour progression.

Dysregulation of Wnt/ β -catenin pathway occurs in various types of cancer. In colon cancer, 90% of all tumours have a mutation in a key regulatory factor of the Wnt/ β -catenin pathway [31, 45], most often in APC [48] and β -catenin [49]. Thus, most of colon cancer have nuclear accumulation of β -catenin [50]. Overexpression of certain FZD receptors [51] or Wnt ligands [52] and reduced expression of secreted inhibitors of the pathway, such as secreted frizzled-related proteins (sFRPs) [53] have been reported in colon cancer. Overexpression of several components of the phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase (PI3K)/Akt signalling pathway has been observed in colon cancer patient tissues [54]. The activation of this pathway can inhibit the phosphorylation of GSK3 β [55]. All these changes can activate the Wnt/ β -catenin signalling and benefit tumour progression.

Eicosanoids

Eicosanoid family is a large family of oxygenated C_{20} fatty acids. Eicosanoids are synthesized from naturally occurring C_{20} polyunsaturated fatty acids, within which the major precursor in most mammalian systems is the most abundant C_{20} polyunsaturated, arachidonic acid (AA) [56]. AA is liberated from the cellular membranes mostly by phospholipase A2 (PLA₂) in response to extracellular stimuli [57]. Type IV cytosolic PLA₂ (cPLA₂) is the key player for eicosanoid production because cells lacking cPLA₂ are generally devoid of eicosanoid synthesis [58].

The eicosanoid family is made up of three clans: the prostanoids including prostaglandins (PGs) and thromboxanes (TXs), which are synthesized via the cyclooxygenase (COX) pathway; the leukotrienes (LTs) and certain mono-, di- and tri-hydroxy acids, which are formed via lipoxygenase (LOX) pathways; and the epoxides which are formed by a cytochrome P-450 epoxygenase pathway (Figure 5) [56, 59].

COX exists as two distinct isoforms, COX-1 and COX-2. COX-1, expressed constitutively in most cells, is the dominant (but not exclusive) source of prostanoids for housekeeping functions, such as gastric epithelial cytoprotection and homeostasis. COX-2, induced by cytokines, shear stress, and tumour promoters, is the more important source of prostanoids formation in inflammation and cancer [60]. Although the changes of COX-1 level is unusual, it has also been reported to be upregulated in some carcinomas, such as ovarian cancer [61]. Increased expression of COX-2 has been identified in cancers, particularly in colon cancer [62, 63]. It has been shown that overexpression of COX-2 increased metastatic potential of human colon cancer cells, by upregulating the expression of matrix metalloproteinases

Background

(MMPs) and invasion across matrigel [64]. The COX-2 specific inhibitor NS-398 is able to decrease colon cancer cell motility [65], induce apoptosis in various colon cancer cell lines [66], inhibits tumour growth and liver metastasis of colon cancer in mouse models [67]. Indeed, the nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs (NSAIDs) such as aspirin, which are able to inhibit COX signalling, are potent preventive agents for colon cancer [68, 69]. Recently, it has been shown that daily aspirin can not only reduce the long-term incidence of adenocarcinomas but also prevent distant metastasis of colon cancer [70]. The COX pathway produce PGH₂, which in turn can be metabolized to five major prostanoids: PGD2, PGE2, PGF2a, PGI2 and TXA2. These products have important roles in tissue homeostasis and tumour progression [71]. Among prostanoids, pro-inflammatory PGE₂ has a predominant role in promoting tumour growth [59]. PGE2 is the most abundant PG that is found in various human malignancies, including colon cancer, and is associated with a poor prognosis [72]. By contrast, 15-Hydroxyprostaglandin dehydrogenase (15-PGDH), which is the key enzyme responsible for the biological inactivation of PGs, is highly expressed in normal tissues but is ubiquitously lacking in human colon cancer [73]. PGE₂ helps maintain the tumour immunosuppressive microenvironment by shifting the anti-tumour Th1 responses to Th2 responses by downregulation of Th1 cytokines and upregulation of Th2 cytokines in immune cells [74]. Extracellular



Figure 5. An overview of eicosanoid synthesis pathways. Adapted from Wang et al., 2010

The principal LOXs expressed in humans are 5-LOX, 12-LOX and 15-LOX. 5-LOX and 12-LOX stimulate angiogenesis and tumour growth, whereas 15-LOX has both pro-tumourigenic and anti-tumourigenic activity [71]. The 5-LOX enzyme interacts with a 5-LOX-activating protein (FLAP) and converts AA to the unstable LTA₄. LTA₄ is subsequently converted to biologically active LTB₄ or to the cysteinyl leukotrienes (CysLTs), LTC₄, LTD₄ and LTE₄. LTB₄ and LTD₄ are the most potent LTs [59]. In contrast to PGs, which can be produced by most of the cells in the body, LTs are made predominantly by inflammatory cells like polymorphonuclear leukocytes, macrophages, and mast cells [58]. LTB₄ can bind to two receptors, BLT₁ with high affinity and BLT₂ with low affinity [59]. It has been shown that LTB₄ can promote the growth of inflammation-induced melanoma [75]. The LTB₄ receptor antagonist, LY293111, is able to inhibit colon cancer tumour growth and induced apoptosis in vitro [76]. The action of CysLTs is mediated by two subtypes of cysteinyl leukotriene receptors (CysLTRs), CysLT₁R and CysLT₂R [58].

The CysLT₁R has a higher affinity for LTD₄ than CysLT₂R, and with a much higher affinity for LTD₄ than LTC₄, whereas the CysLT₂R, exhibits low, but equal affinities for LTD₄ and LTC₄ [77]. Elevated circulating LTD₄ level is observed in patients with hepatocellular carcinoma [78]. The expression level of the CysLT₁R is increased in colon cancer tissues and several human colon cancer cell lines [79]. The CysLT₁R signalling induces COX-2 expression [80], activates MAPK/ERK signalling pathway [81] and Wnt/β-catenin signalling pathway in intestinal epithelial cells [82]. Consequently, CysLT₁R signalling induces cell survival, proliferation and migration [83-85]. In contract, the CysLT₂R signalling is shown to have anti-tumour effect, low expression of CysLT₁R and high expression of CysLT₂R mediate good prognosis in colon cancer [86, 87].

Taking together, pro-inflammatory eicosanoids, mainly the PGs and LTs, produced by tumour epithelial cells and their surrounding stromal cells, are important mediators in crosstalk between inflammation and cancer. They can directly or indirectly induce epithelial tumour cell proliferation, survival, and migration and invasion [59].

Remodelling of extracellular matrix

Extracellular matrix

The extracellular matrix (ECM) is the non-cellular component present in all tissues and organs [88]. Besides providing physical support to the cells, ECM molecules exhibit important functional roles in the control of key cellular events such as

adhesion, migration, proliferation, differentiation, and survival [89]. ECM is composed of glycoproteins and proteoglycans, and forms a complex, threedimensional network, where the ECM components present dynamic interactions with each other [90] and with the cells of different tissues in an organ-specific manner [89].



Nature Reviews | Immunology

Figure 6. Remodeling of ECM under inflammation. Adapted from Sorokin, 2010

The ECM components are secreted by various types of cells (mainly fibroblasts or myofibroblasts) [91], they are tissue-specific markedly but heterogeneous [88]. Collagen, which is the most abundant fibrous within protein the interstitial ECM, constitutes the main structural element of the ECM, provides tensile strength, regulates cell adhesion, supports chemotaxis and migration, and directs tissue development [92]. So far, 28 types of

collagen have been identified, among which type I, III, IV, and VI are most prominent [93]. Collagen I is the structural component of all tissues except cartilage [94]. Collagen III is the dominant collagen type of granulation tissue [95]. Collagen IV, which is nonfibrillar collagen, is the structural component of basement membrane [96]. Collagen VI belongs to association collagens and is the dominant structural component of connective tissue [97].

Remodelling of ECM occurs during development, wound healing and normal organ homeostasis, as well as in a number of pathologies, including fibrotic disorders, hypertension, atherosclerosis and cancer [9, 98, 99]. Abnormal ECM dynamics lead to dysregulated cell proliferation and invasion, failure of cell death, and loss of cell differentiation [100]. The changes of ECM are regulated by two opposing forces: synthesis and deposition on one hand, and proteolytic breakdown on the other [90]. For example, under chronic inflammatory conditions, infiltrated immune cells secrete cytokines and proteases, including MMPs, which alter ECM synthesis and/or selectively cleave ECM domains. Both aberrant ECM expression and cleaved ECM

fragments can influence the inflammatory response by modulating immune cell chemotaxis, activation, differentiation or survival, thereby contributing to the perpetuation of the inflammatory response, in some cases through the activation of Toll-like receptor 2 (TLR2) and/or TLR4 (Figure 6) [101].

Therefore, integrins, which mediate ECM-cell interaction, and MMPs, which are the most prominent proteolytic enzymes involved in the dissolution of the ECM, play very important roles in regulating ECM remodelling and signal transduction.



Figure 7. Integrin subunits combinations and ligands.

The integrin family

The integrins are heterodimeric transmembrane proteins, which mediate the attachment of cell to cell or cell to ECM and signal transduction. Integrins are composed of 18 α subunits and 8 β subunits that can be non-covalently assembled into 24 combinations with overlapping ligand specificity [102] (Figure 7). Thus, different integrin expression patterns of a cell determine which ECM molecules the cell can bind, as well as the downstream signalling [102]. Because ECM components



may be recognized by more than one integrin, competitive or cooperative binding among different integrin heterodimers adds an additional layer of complexity to cellular responses to the ECM [103].

Figure 8. Integrin regulation of cell migration and focal adhesions. Adapted from Avraamides et al., 2008

Integrins transmit signals bidirectionally. The inside-out signalling is induced by the binding kindlin to the of talin and cytoplasmic domains of integrin B subunits, which activates the ligand binding function of integrins [104]. The alternative to this is outside-in signalling, which is induced the interaction between integrins and their ligands. The outside-in signalling allows the cell to sense the extracellular environment and react correspondingly [104, 105]. The outside-in signalling is dependent on the adaptors or scaffold proteins that link integrins to kinases, such as focal adhesion kinase (FAK) and the proto-oncogene tyrosine-protein kinase Src, since enzymatic activities are not present in the cytoplasmic tails of integrins [106]. FAK and Src act together as adhesion-associated complex. The signals from growthfactor receptors, integrins, or from the upstream Src-family kinases activate this complex by phosphorylate FAK, and facilitate cell adhesion, cell migration and survival [107].

Both inside-out and outside-in signals are important at every stage of cancer. The inside-out signalling is important for ECM remodelling that facilitates invasive growth and metastasis of tumours [108]. The outside-in signalling performs as transducers of chemical and mechanical signals that control tumour cell responses to ECM [108] and is involved in regulation of cell spreading, retraction, migration, proliferation, and survival [104]. The intergrin signalling pathways regulate cell migration and focal adhesions as shown in Figure 8 [109].

CD47



Figure 9. Structure of CD47. Adapted from Brown et al., 2001

CD47, also known as integrin associated protein (IAP), was first recognized as a 50-kD molecule that expressed on the plasma membranes of all hematopoietic cells and associated with a β 3-integrin [110]. The structure of CD47 is shown in Figure 9 [10]. It is a cell surface protein of the immunoglobulin (Ig) superfamily, which has an extracellular aminoterminal IgV like domain, highly hydrophobic carboxy-terminal region with 5 membrane-spanning segments and a short intracellular tail [111]. CD47 associates with integrins via the extracellular Ig domain [112], and the membrane-spanning domain stabilizes this association [113]. Four splice forms of the cytoplasmic domain have been found. The fourth

variant, which has the longest intracellular tail, is the predominant form present in the intestines [114].



Figure 10. CD47 binds to αvβ3 integrin. Adapted from Legate et al., 2009

CD47 does not interact with all integrins. By now, the broadly expressed vitronectin receptor $\alpha\nu\beta3$ (Figure 10) [105], the fibrinogen receptor α IIb $\beta3$ and the collagen receptor $\alpha2\beta1$ have been co-precipitated or co-purified with CD47 [10].

Besides integrins, CD47 is able to bind to other ligands, such as Signal-regulatory protein α (SIRP α) [115]. SIRP α is a member of SIRP family, which also belongs to Ig superfamily. It is highly expressed by myeloid cells and neurons, but expression has also been found on endothelial cells and a subpopulation of B cells [116]. SIRP α has three extracellular Ig-like domains and several tyrosines in its cytoplasmic domain. The tyrosine-

phosphorylated form of SIRP α binds the Src-homology 2 (SH2)-domain-containing tyrosine phosphatases, SHP-1 and SHP-2. It has either positive (SHP-2) or negative (SHP-1) regulatory effects on cellular responses, such as cell growth, migration and differentiation, induced by growth factors, oncogenes or insulin [117]. CD47 and SIRP α , associated via their Ig-like domains (Figure 11) [118], induce phosphorylation of immunoreceptor tyrosinebased inhibitory motifs (ITIMs) in the cytoplasmic domain of SIRP α . Phosphorylated ITIMs bind to SHP-1 [119] and negatively regulate macrophage fusion [11, 120]. In recent years, the association of CD47 and

SIRP α has been demonstrated to play a "don't eat signal" and negatively regulate macrophage phagocytosis [12, 121]. CD47-SIRP α association is involved in homeostasis of T cells, natural killer (NK) cells and dendritic cells (DCs) [122, 123]. In summary, this association is involved in regulating leukocyte activation, adhesion, migration, phagocytosis, xenotransplant rejection, hematopoietic stem cell engraftment and neuronal network formation [13, 118]. CD47-SIRP α association is considered as a validated target for therapies of leukemia and solid tumours [13, 124-126].



Figure 11. The CD47–SHPS-1 signalling complex. Adapted from Matozaki et al., 2009

Another CD47 ligand is thrombospondin (TSP). TSPs are а family of secreted glycoproteins that participate in cell-ECM communication [127]. All 5 isoforms of TSP have CD47-binding sequence, therefore it is believed that CD47 is a receptor for all TSP family members [10]. The prototypic member of TSP

family, TSP-1, is a multifunctional protein. It interacts with various adhesion receptors, including CD36, αv integrins, $\beta 1$ integrins and CD47 [128], as well as numerous proteases involved in angiogenesis. [129]. It has been shown that TSP-1 plays an inhibitory role in angiogenesis and tumour growth [130].

All forms of CD47 bind to heterotrimeric G proteins of the $G\alpha_i$ family, which are sensitive to pertussis toxin (PTX) and mediate most of CD47 signalling [10]. By binding different ligands, CD47 is involved in many developmental, immunological and pathological processes [10].

Matrix metalloproteinase

As mentioned before, degradation of ECM, which is mediated via various matrixdegrading enzymes, is required during ECM remodelling. The MMP family members are the most prominent proteases, which are implicated in the proteolytic degradation of the ECM and thereby play a central role in tissue remodelling [131]. MMPs are are zinc-dependent endopeptidases and belong to the metzincin family of enzymes, which exploit a zinc ion in their active sites. By now, 28 members were identified in this family, within which at least 23 members were found in human [132]. Each of the vertebrate MMPs has distinct but often over-lapping substrate specificities, and





Figure 12. The protein structure of the MMPs. Adapted from Sternlicht et al., 2001 and Egeblad et al., 2002

Historically, the MMPs were divided into collagenases, gelatinases, stromelysins and matrilysins on the basis of their specificity for ECM components. However, as the list of MMP substrates has increased, the MMPs are now grouped according to their structure [134]. There are eight distinct structural classes of MMPs: five are secreted and three are membrane-type MMPs (MT-MMPs) with the protein structure shown in Figure 12 [134]. With the exception of MMP7, MMP26 and MMP23, all MMPs have a hemopexin/vitronectin-like domain, which mediates

Background

protein-protein interactions and contributes to proper substrate recognition, activation of the enzyme, protease localization, internalization and degradation. The hinge region that mediates interactions with tissue inhibitors of metalloproteinases (TIMPs), cell-surface molecules and proteolytic substrates. The gelatin-binding MMPs and the furin activated secreted MMPs contain inserts for intracellular activation. MT-MMPs include (type I) transmembrane MMPs, the glycosylphosphatidylinositol (GPI)-anchored MMPs and MMP-23, which is a type II transmembrane MMP. [132-134].



Figure 13. Expression of MMPs and TIMPs in breast tumours. Adapted from Egeblad et al., 2002

Most of the MMPs are released in a biologically inactive pro-enzyme form and need to be activated [135]. The activity of MMPs can be regulated by gene transcription, mRNA stability, translational control, cell compartmentalisation, zymogen activation via proteolysis, and inhibition by endogenous inhibitors [136]. The most investigated endogenous MMP inhibitors are TIMPs -1, -2, -3 and -4, which reversibly inhibit MMPs. They differ in tissue-specific expression and ability to inhibit various MMPs [134]. As an example, Figure 13 [134] shows the expression of different MMPs and TIMPs in breast cancer. Other important MMP tissue inhibitors

include α 2-macroglobulin, TSP-1, -2 and RECK, which is the only known MT-MMP inhibitor [134].

Besides the function of degrading ECM components, MMP proteolysis can produce specific substrate-cleavage fragments with independent biological activity, regulate tissue architecture through effects on the ECM and intercellular junctions, and modify the activity of signalling molecules, both directly and indirectly [132]. MMPs play important roles in mammary development, bone modelling and remodelling, wound healing, angiogenesis, inflammation and cancer [132, 134]. The expression and activity of MMPs are increased in almost every type of human cancer, and this correlates with advanced tumour stage, increased invasion and metastasis, and poor prognosis [134]. In colon cancer, over-expression of several MMPs has been demonstrated, including MMP-1, -2, -3, -7, -9, -13 and MT1-MMP [137].

In this context, the remodelling of ECM and signal transduction from and to ECM, contributes to cancer via various mechanisms, especially via modulating cancer cell migration and invasion.

Cell migration

Directed cell migration is an integrated molecular process that is essential for mammalian development and homeostasis. Under physiological or pathological conditions, cell migration is required in many processes, such as mounting an effective immune response, repair of injured tissue, as well as tumour development and metastasis [138].

Cells often migrate in response to specific external signals, such as chemotaxis (movement to a concentration gradient of chemoattractants), haptotaxis (movement to a gradient of immobilized ligands) and mechanotaxis (movement induced by mechanical forces) [139].

Cell migration with lamellipodia

To migrate, a cell first acquires a characteristic polarized morphology in response to extracellular signals. At the cell front, actin assembly drives the extension of flat membrane protrusions called lamellipodia and filopodia [140]. Protrusion formation is an essential step during cell migration [141]. At the leading edge of the lamellipodium, the cell forms nascent adhesions, which connect the ECM to the actin cytoskeleton and anchor the protrusion. Then the assembly of filamentous actin (F-actin) stress fibres occurs, to tract the cell body forwards. Finally, the cell retracts its

trailing edge by combining actomyosin contractility and disassembly of focal adhesions at the rear [140, 142, 143]. During cell movement, the endocytosis and recycling of some molecules, such as E-cadherin, integrins or growth factor receptors that play important roles in cell motility [143].



Figure 14. Lamellipodia-mediated cell migration in breast cancer cell. Adapted from Jiang et al., 2009

The small GTPases Rho family plays a center role in lamellipodiamediated cell migration. The formation of nascent adhesions and the breakdown of and focal adhesions are controlled by Rac, Rho, Rho-associated kinase protein (ROCK), Myosin II

and FAK [144]. Rac is required at the front of the cell to regulate actin polymerization and membrane protrusion, whereas Rho is thought to regulate the contraction and retraction forces required in the cell body and at the rear [145]. Filopodia can be induced by Cdc42, which activates heptameric actinpolymerizing complex actin-related protein 2/3 (Arp2/3) [146]. PI3K activation in response to extracellular stimuli leads to accumulation of phosphatidylinositol triphosphate (PIP3), and in turn stimulates Rac, Cdc42 and Akt, which are involved in the formation of protrusions at the leading edge (Figure 14) [143].

Rho family is also a key regulator other migration modes. Activation of Rac triggers actin polymerization and is associated with epithelial-mesenchymal transition (EMT) process, whereas Rho activation leads to actomyosin contraction, which induces membrane blebbing and rounded amoeboid morphologies [147].



Figure 15. An amoeboid-type cell migration model. Adapted from Lorentzen et al., 2011

Amoeboid-type migration with membrane blebs

Cells migrating in three-dimensional environments and in vivo can form a wide variety of protrusion types, including lamellipodia and membrane blebs [141], which are produced by contractions of the

actomyosin cortex [148]. Blebs are often considered to be a hallmark of apoptosis; however, for tumour cells and a number of embryonic cells, blebbing migration seems to be a common alternative to the lamellipodium-based motility [148]. Non-mesenchymal types of cancer cell movement often display amoeboid motility with amoeboid-like rounded cell morphologies and membrane blebs (Figure 15) [149].

Epithelial-mesenchymal transition

Tumour cells in can adopt a mesenchymal migration mode, characterized by elongated cell shape via EMT process [150]. Cancer cells facilitate motility in complex environments by switching between non-mesenchymal and mesenchymal modes.

Epithelial cells establish close contacts with neighbour cells ECM through adherens junctions, desmosomes, and tight junctions. The epithelial cell layer has the capacity to function as barriers or in absorption. Conversely, mesenchymal or stromal cells are loosely organized in a 3D extracellular matrix and comprise connective tissues adjacent to epithelia. The EMT is a process by which epithelial cells lose their cell polarity and cell-cell adhesion, and gain migratory and invasive properties to become mesenchymal cells [151]. EMT is classified into 3 subtypes (Figure 16) [152, 153]. Type 1 is embryological EMT and occurs in gastrulation and migration of neural crest cells. Type 2 EMT occurs in wound healing and can result in fibrosis when there is persistent inflammation [153]. Tumours are considered as wounds that never heal, since wound healing and tumour stroma formation share many important properties [154]. One of these properties could be EMT. Type 3 EMT occurs in epithelial tumour cells, which metastasize. After invading, tumour cells can transition back to mesenchymal-epithelial transition (MET) to proliferate and generate tumours at distant sites [153].



Figure 16. Three types of EMT. Adapted from Scanlon et al., 2012

Various proteins are involved in EMT, including cell-surface proteins, cytoskeletal proteins, ECM proteins, and transcription factors. At the molecular level, EMT is generally characterized by loss of E-cadherin and increased expression of

Background

several transcriptional repressors of E-cadherin expression, such as Twist, Slug and Snail [155]. However, in clinic, evidence of a full EMT phenotype in cancer processes is generally lacking [156].

The idea that EMT has a role in cancer has also benefited from its link with the loss of E-cadherin expression, which is a well-established condition for malignant cancer progression [157]. EMT is not only involved in metastatic events in cancer, but also in other events highly relevant to tumour progression, including resistance to cell death and senescence, therapeutic resistance, immunosuppression and acquiring stem cell-like properties [151]. Several signalling pathways associated with growth and progression of cancer are also involved in EMT progress. The MAPK/ERK pathway has been shown to activate Snail, Slug and Twist, both of which are transcriptional repressors of E-cadherin [158]. Activation of the PI3K/Akt signalling has emerged as a central feature of EMT [159]. Smad-mediated TGF- β signalling is able to induce EMT of cancer cells, thereafter, this signalling play an important role in promoting cancer cell invasion and metastasis [160]. The majority of human colon cancer cases carriy mutations that lead to the activation of Wnt signalling, which has a pivotal role in EMT [161].

Macrophage

Macrophages are phagocytes derived from monocytes. They are found in all tissues and have roles in development, homeostasis, tissue repair and immunity [162]. Macrophages function in both non-specific defence (innate immunity) and initiate specific defence mechanisms (adaptive immunity) [163]. Macrophages are remarkably plastic cells, which are found in different tissues and assume different phenotypes.

Macrophage polarization

Generally, macrophages are classified in to M1 (classically activated) phenotype and M2 (alternatively activated) phenotype, as shown in Figure 17 [164]. Macrophages are polarized to M1 phenotype in response to interferon- γ (IFN- γ) and some bacterial moieties, such as lipopolysaccharide (LPS). M1 macrophages produce reactive nitrogen, oxygen intermediate and IL-12. They are involved in Th1 responses and mediating resistance against intracellular parasites and tumours. In contrast, M2 polarization was originally discovered as a response to the Th2 cytokine IL-4 [165]. M2 macrophages show more phagocytic activity, high expression of scavenging, mannose and galactose receptors, production of ornithine and polyamines through the arginase pathway, and a phenotype of low expression of IL-12 and high expression

of IL-10, the IL-1 decoy receptor and IL-1 receptor antagonist. In general, these cells participate in polarized Th2 responses, help with parasite clearance, dampen inflammation, promote tissue remodelling and tumour progression and have immunoregulatory functions [164].



Figure 17. Macrophage activation and polarization. Adapted from Biswas et al., 2010

Tumour-associated macrophage

Macrophages are major inflammatory components of stromal tissue of various types of cancer. From early-stage tumour nodules that are beginning to vascularize to late-stage tumours that are invasive and metastatic, tumours are always infiltrated and/or surrounded by monocytes [166]. Tumours can recruit macrophages via a number of chemoattractants including macrophage colony-stimulating factor (M-CSF or CSF-1), the CC chemokines, (CCL2, CCL3, CCL4, CCL5, and CCL8) and VEGF [167]. These macrophages, which are termed TAMs, were then "educated" to benefit tumour progression.

TAMs are believed to have an "M2-like" phenotype, and share some but not all the signature features of M2 macrophages [164]. For example, M-CSF, TGF- β and IL-10, give rise to M2-like functional phenotypes that share properties with IL-4or IL-13-activated macrophages [168]. TAM summarise a number of M2-like functions, involved in tuning inflammatory responses and adaptive immunity, scavenge debris, promote angiogenesis, tissue remodelling and repair. The production of IL-10, TGF- β and PGE₂ by cancer cells and TAMs contributes to a general suppression of anti-tumour activities [8]. As M2 macrophages, TAMs are poor

producers of nitric oxide (NO) [169] and reactive oxygen intermediates (ROIs) [170]. Expression levels of inflammatory cytokines, such as IL-12, IL-1 β , TNF- α , IL-6, are low in TAMs [171]. TAMs express various molecules, which affect tumour cell proliferation, angiogenesis and metastasis (Figure 18) [8, 172]. These molecules include cytokines [6], chemokines [173], growth factors, such as EGF, VEGF [8] eicosanoids [174], and MMPs, especially MMP-9 [7].



Figure 18. TAMs promote tumour progression and metastasis. Adapted from Pollard, 2004

Present investigations

Aim

The general aim of this thesis has been to investigate the relationship between inflammatory tumour microenvironment and colon cancer, focusing on the role of CD47 signalling and TAMs in colon cancer cell migration and invasion. The specific aims were the following:

- To investigate the functional role of CD47- $\alpha 2\beta 1$ integrin binding in epithelial cell migration.
- To explore the role of TAM-derived factors and CD47-SIRPα interaction in colon cancer cell migration.
- To further understand the mechanism of colon cancer cell invasion mediated by elevated MMP expression and activation in response to TAM stimulation.

Materials and methods

Cell culture

The human embryonic intestinal epithelial cell line, Int 407, human colon cancer cell lines SW480, SW620, HCT-116 and human monocyte cell line THP-1 (obtained from the American Type Culture Collection) were cultured following the supplier's instructions. THP-1 cells were differentiated by treatment with 100 nM phorbol-12-myristate-13-acetate (PMA) for 7 days. The adhered cells were further differentiated with 100 ng/ml LPS for 72 h and 20 ng/ml IFN- γ during the last 48 h (M1) or 20 ng/ml IL-4 for 48 h (M2).

Patient samples

Formalin-fixed and paraffin-embedded colon cancer and control colon specimens from colorectal cancer patients were obtained from the archives of the Department of Pathology at Malmö University Hospital. Tissues from 72 patients with varying grades and stages of disease were included. Staging of the tumours was done using Dukes' classification Fresh biopsies were obtained for mRNA analysis. The biopsy samples were placed in RNAlater (Qiagen, Hilden, Germany) and frozen by submersion in liquid nitrogen. The matched control samples from normal colon tissues were surgical specimens from the same patients. Specimens were obtained with informed consent after ethical approval was granted by the Ethics Committee of Lund University.

Tumour xenograft study

The Regional Ethics Committee for Animal Research at Lund University, Sweden (M205-10) approved the present animal study. Female 6- to 8-week-old athymic nude mice (BalbCnu/nu) were purchased from Taconic Europe A/S (Ry, Denmark). To generate subcutaneous human colon cancer xenografts, 2.5×10^6 low-passage HCT-116 or SW480 cells suspended in 100 µl phosphate-buffered saline (PBS) were injected into both flanks of the mice. Twenty-one days after tumour cell inoculation all mice were sacrificed, and the tumours were removed. Tumour tissues were immediately fixed in 10% buffered formalin and then embedded in paraffin for further immunohistochemical analysis.

Immunohistochemistry

Formalin-fixed, paraffin-embedded archival colon cancer human specimens and mice xenografts were stained with specific antibodies. All stained tissues were visualised by incubation with secondary peroxidase-conjugated antibodies. After immunostaining, all slides were manually counterstained with Mayer's haematoxylin. Slides were scanned with the ScanScope CS (Aperio, Vista, CA, USA) at $10\times$ and $40\times$ magnification. Cell numbers were counted with NIS-Elements Advanced Research software (Nikon, Tokyo, Japan).

RT-PCR

RNA from cells and tissue samples was isolated following the protocol of the Qiagen RNeasy Plus Mini Kit. Amplification was performed in Mx3005P system (Agilent Technologies, Inc., CA, USA), and reactions were analysed with MxPro software and normalised against the housekeeping gene HPRT1.

Immunofluorescent staining

Cells on coverslips were fixed for 15 minutes with 4% paraformaldehyde in PBS at room temperature. The coverslips were then blocked with 3% bovine serum albumin (BSA)/PBS solution for 30 min. The cells were incubated with specific primary antibodies for 1 h, washed with PBS and incubated with Alexa 488 or Alexa 546 conjugated secondary antibody for 1 h. After washing with PBS, the cells were incubated with DAPI for 3 min and mounted in fluorescent mounting medium (Dako, Glostrup, Den- mark). The slides were photographed with a fluorescent microscope or confocal microscope.

Transfection with CD47 siRNA oligomers

Cells were cultured for 3 days to 50–60% confluence. The cell media was aspirated and the cells detached and scraped into 3 ml of serum and antibiotic free medium containing 50 nM siRNA against CD47 or a scrambled control siRNA with lipofectamine 2000. After 4 hours, the transfection medium was diluted with normal growth medium without antibiotics and the cells were allowed to grow for an additional 48 hours period.

Immunoprecipitation

The cells were allowed to adhere onto collagen I coated or control dishes for 1 hour at 37°C. The cells were lysed in the lysis buffer containing 1% octyl-b-D-1-thioglucopyranoside. The lysates were then incubated for 20 minutes on a rotator at 4°C, after which cell debris was removed by centrifugation at 9,000 x g for 10 minutes. Protein G agarose was used to pre-clear the lysates after which the different cell lysates were adjusted to the same protein content. These lysates were then incubated with CD47 antibody or control IgG antibodies overnight on a rotator at 4°C. Protein G was then added and the lysates incubated at 4°C for 1 hour. After three washes with lysis buffer the final pellets were re-suspended in sample buffer, boiled and analysed by Western blotting.

Western blotting

Whole cell lysates and membrane fractions of SW480 and SW620 cells were prepared, and western blotting was performed as described in [175]. The polyvinylidene difluoride (PVDF) membranes were blocked for 1 h at room temperature with either BSA/PBS or non-fat dried milk/PBS. The membranes were incubated overnight at 4°C with specific primary antibodies. The membranes were washed and incubated for 1 h at room temperature with HRP-conjugated secondary antibodies. Proteins were detected after incubation with an Immun-Star Western Chemiluminescence Kit (BioRad, Hercules, CA, USA) using a Bio-Rad ChemiDoc XRS+ System. Bio-Rad Image Lab software was used for densitometric analysis, and the value obtained from the non-stimulated control was set to 100.

Wound healing assay

Cells were serum starved for 2 h with/without pretreatment. A sterile pipette tip was used to make a scratch in the cell monolayer and non-adherent cells were removed by gentle washing. The cells were allowed to migrate for 18 h in serum free medium at 37°C. For the co-cultured cell wound healing assay, M2 macrophages were differentiated in the wells of an ibidi culture-insert (ibidi, Martinsried, Germany). On day 4, 2.5×10^6 SW480 cells were added to the dishes outside of the insert. Thereafter, SW480 cells and macrophages were cultured for an additional 5 days. On day 9, the culture medium from the macrophages was aspirated before the insert was carefully removed. SW480-conditioned medium was collected, centrifuged to remove cell debris and added back to the dishes. Non-adherent cells were gently washed in PBS. The cells were allowed to migrate for 24 h at 37°C. Pictures were taken with a Nikon DS-Fi1 microscope using a 10× objective and analysed with NIS-Elements Basic Research software.

Flow cytometry

The differentiated M1 and M2 macrophages were detached using 0.02% versene and were washed twice in 0.5% BSA/PBS before blocking the human FcRs with 20 μ g/ml heat-aggregated human IgG. Next, 0.5 × 10⁵ cells were suspended in 100 μ l 0.5% BSA/PBS and incubated with specific conjugated antibodies (30 min each at 4°C). Cells were examined with a FACS-Calibur using the software Cell Quest and analysed using FCS Express Version 4 (De Novo Software, Los Angeles, CA, USA). Forward and side scatter gates were set to include all viable cells.

Measurement of secreted cytokines by multiplex assay

To remove cell debris, the conditioned media were collected and centrifuged at 1000 rpm for 5 min. Electrochemiluminescence assays were performed on macrophage-

conditioned medium in duplicate using a 10-plex human TH1/TH2 detection kit (Meso Scale Discovery, Gaithersburg, MD, USA) according to the manufacturer's instructions. The plates were read using the Meso Scale Discovery SECTOR Imager 6000 and analysed using Discovery Workbench and SoftMax PRO 4.0 software.

Visualizing gelatinase activity

200 μ l of Oregon green 488-conjugated gelatin (0.2mg/ml in PBS) was added to glass coverslips. The coated coverslips were kept in dark for 30 min at room temperature. After washing with PBS, 1×10^5 colon cancer cells and/or M2 macrophages were added onto the coverslips. After 6 h incubation in the dark at 37°C, the cells were incubated with DAPI (1:1000) for 3 min and mounted in fluorescent mounting medium, after fixation and blocking as previously described. The slides were photographed with a Nikon Eclipse 80i microscope using a PlanApo 40× objective (Nikon) and NIS-Elements Advanced Research software.

Gelatin zymography for MMP-2 and MMP-9

MMP-2 and MMP-9 activities in SW480 and SW620 colon cancer cells stimulated with M2 macrophage conditioned media were assessed through gelatin zymography. The cells were seeded at a density of 1×10^6 cells and allowed to grow to 70-80% confluence. They were further incubated for 24 h with/without M2-conditioned media containing 1.5% fetal bovine serum. 50 µl of the supernatants were mixed with $2\times$ non-reducing Laemmli buffer and incubated at room temperature for 10 min before being electrophoresed directly on a 10% SDS-polyacrylamide gel containing 0.1% gelatin (type A from porcine skin, Sigma). After the run, the gel was washed 4 times for 20 min at room temperature with 2.5% Triton X-100 solution, and then transferred to a Ca²⁺ containing development buffer and incubated for 2 h at 37°C with gentle agitation. Subsequently, the gels were stained for 1 h with Coomassie brilliant blue (Sigma) followed by destaining with Methanol: Acetic acid for 30 min until excess stain was removed and clear bands appeared against a blue background. The gel was then scanned with ChemiDoc XRS+ imaging system (BioRad).

3D cell migration

Cells (250,000) were added on top of a collagen I containing (3 mg/ml) gel placed in the upper well of a Boyden chamber. The lower well contained serum free medium and was separated from the upper well by a polycarbonate PVPF membrane with 8.0 mm diameter pores. After 18 hours of incubation at 37°C, the cells that were attached to the upper side of the membrane or present in the collagen I gel were removed with a cotton swab, and the remaining cells were fixed with 4% paraformaldehyde, for 15 minutes. The cells in the membrane were subsequently stained with a 1% crystal violet/10% methanol solution at room temperature for 15 minutes. The membranes

Present investigations

were washed in PBS after which the remaining dye was solubilised using a 10% SDS solution and the absorbance was measured at 590 nm.

Invasion assay

10 µl of Matrigel (BD Biosciences) was added into the wells of an ibidi μ -Slide Angiogenesis (ibidi, Martinsried, Germany) and allowed to polymerize as a 0.8 mm thick gel. The cells were then trypsinized and 5000 cells were added on top of the matrigel in 1.5% FBS containing RPMI 1640 medium or M2-conditioned medium. After incubation at 37°C for 18 h, the medium was removed from the wells. Cells were fixed and blocked as described above and stained with Alexa Fluor 488 Phalloidin (Dako, Glostrup, Denmark) for 1 h and DAPI for 3 min. The slides were photographed as z-stack images (5 µm step) with a Zeiss LSM 700 confocal microscope and Zen 2012 software (Carl Zeiss Microscopy GmbH, Jena, Germany). The distances from the gel surface to each cell were measured.

Statistical analyses

SPSS software 16.0 was used for all immunostaining analyses. Univariate survival analysis was performed by Kaplan-Meier analysis with a log-rank test to determine the risk of death. Survival time was measured from the date of surgery to the date of death or 80 months of follow-up. The death information is from the Swedish Cause of Death Registry and the Swedish Cancer Register. The overall survival was calculated as colon cancer-specific death. Deaths due to other causes were censored at the time of death. Prizm software 5.0d (GraphPad Software, San Diego, CA, USA) was used for other statistical analyses. All the data are presented as the mean \pm standard error of the mean (SEM), and statistical significance was determined as P < 0.05 by a two-way analysis of variance (ANOVA; labelled #), Column statistics or a two-tailed Student's t-test (labelled *). All means were calculated from data from at least three independent experiments.

Results and discussion

Collagen mediated COX-2 expression and cell migration is regulated through the CD47- $\alpha 2\beta 1$ integrin signalling (paper I)

The ECM is one of the most important regulators of cellular and tissue function in the body. Remodelling of the ECM is essential for physiological conditions such as development; wound healing and normal organ homeostasis, as well pathological conditions including cancer [9]. The signal transduction from ECM to cells is mainly mediated via integrins [176].

Previous findings from our lab have shown that the inflammatory mediator LTD₄ regulates the adhesive properties and migration of colon cancer cells Caco-2 by upregulating COX-2 and stimulating PGE₂-induced expression of $\alpha 2\beta 1$ integrins on collagen I surface [177]. In IBD, intestinal inflammation leads to mucosal ulceration and subsequent tissue repair with remodelling of the ECM [178]. Our lab has previously shown that COX-2 expression is enhanced via $\alpha 2\beta 1$ integrin signalling in human intestinal epithelial cells, when the cells were exposed to collagen IV (found mainly in basement membrane) or collagen I (found mainly in stromal tissue). Activation of PKC, the small GTPase Ras and nuclear factor κ B (NF κ B) was required in collagen-induced COX-2 expression [179]. In this study intestinal epithelial cells were placed onto a collagen I coated surface to further investigate this signalling pathway, based on previous findings.

First, increased COX-2 expression in intestinal epithelial cells on collagen I surface was observed, and this induction was mediated by a PTX sensitive $G\alpha_i$ -protein. Collagen I binding integrin has been described as the $\alpha 2\beta 1$ integrin [180]. CD47 is known to binds to $\alpha 2\beta 1$ integrin and associate with a PTX sensitive G-protein. Thus, CD47 could be involved in this signalling. CD47- $\alpha 2$ integrin binding was demonstrated by immunoprecipitation. Pre-incubation of functional blocking antibody against CD47, transfection of dominant negative form of CD47 or CD47 siRNA to the cells could significantly block COX-2 expression after the cells were plated on a collagen I coated surface.

CD47 was shown to play a role in neuronal development via activation of Cdc42 and Rac [181], which are also important regulators of cell migration [146]. Thus, the role of CD47 in cell migration was investiged. In the cells pre-treated with CD47 blocking antibody, cell adhesion to collagen I was enhanced, whereas cell migration on collagen I was downregulated. With pre-treatment of COX-2 specific inhibitor or CD47 siRNA transfection, migration of the cells on collagen I was reduced in both 2D and 3D cell migration assays.



Figure 19. Cell migration and COX-2 expression is regulated by CD47- $\alpha 2\beta 1$ signalling via G α_{i3} protein on collagen I surface.

One possible explanation of the effect seen on cell adhesion and migration could be morphological change. Rounded the morphology with membrane blebs was observed after the cells were plated onto collagen I surface, as compared to the spread morphology was seen when the cells were plated onto fibronectin. Membrane blebs were observed during cytokinesis and during cell migration in 3D cultures and in vivo. For tumour cells and a number of embryonic cells, blebbing migration seems to be a common alternative to lamellipodia-mediated migration [148]. Immunofluorecent staining showed clear expression of CD47, α_2 integrin and Rho A in the membranes blebs, and the formation of these blebs was CD47 and COX-2

dependent.

In this paper, we emphasized the importance of the ECM signal transduction in controlling cell migration and expression of eicosanoids. Taking into account previous findings, we demonstrated signalling pathway as shown in Figure 19.

Crosstalk between TAMs (M2 phenotype, CD206⁺) and tumour cells promotes colon cancer cell migration via TAM-derived factors and CD47-SIRPa association (paper II)

As phagocytes differentiated from monocytes in tissue, macrophages function in both non-specific defence (innate immunity) and initiate specific defence mechanisms (adaptive immunity) [163]. Activated macrophages are classified into M1 (classical activated) macrophages and M2 (alternatively activated) macrophages. M1 macrophages produce inflammatory cytokines and mediate Th1 responses, whereas M2 macrophages are involved in Th2 responses and have immunoregulatory functions [182]. As a major inflammatory component of stroma, macrophages could be recruited into tumour tissues [167]. These cells, so-called TAMs, are shown to play a role in promoting tumour progression and metastasis [172]. The aim of this study was to investigate the role of TAMs in colon cancer cell migration.

Colon cancer represents a strong link between chronic inflammation and tumour progression [183]. In both tissues from colon cancer patients and mouse xenograft tumours from a human colon cancer cell line, high infiltration of M2

macrophages (CD68⁺, CD206⁺) was found, especially in later stages of colon cancer and bigger mouse xenograft tumours. In tumour tissue, these macrophages were seen in between cancer cells. This localization indicated a probable interaction between TAMs and colon cancer cells.

Human colon cancer cell line SW480 was used in this study. To create a cell line model for investigating the function of TAMs in colon cancer, human monocyte cell line THP-1 was differentiated into M1 or M2 macrophages. Expressions of a number of macrophage surface markers, such as CD83, CD80 and CCR7 for M1 macrophages or CD206 and CD163 for M2 [184-186] macrophages were investigated. As compared to M1 macrophages, M2 macrophages expressed higher levels of CD206 and SIRP α , secreted higher levels of IL-4, -8 and -10, lower levels of IL-1 β , IFN- γ and TNF- α .

Cell migration of SW480 was enhanced after stimulation with M2conditioned medium or under co-culture conditions with M2 macrophages in a time dependent manner. The contribution of M2 macrophage-derived factors in this cell migration was further investigated.

IL-8, through its receptors CXCR1 and CXCR2, mediates Ca^{2+} release, contraction and cell migration [187]. In wound healing assay, SW480 failed to respond to M2-conditioned medium stimulation in the presence of CXCR1 blocking antibody. Macrophages are the source of LTs [188], which are important inflammatory mediators in IBD and colon cancer. Our lab has previously shown that LTD₄ increases motility of human intestinal epithelial cells [189]. In this study, significantly down-regulated migration of SW480 cells was observed after M2-conditioned medium, by using CysLT₁R inhibitor.

SIRP α expression was higher in M2 macrophages as compared to M1 macrophages. It was shown that CD47 associated with its ligand SIRP α could negatively regulate phagocytosis [190], as well as positively regulate cell migration [13]. Expression of CD47 was higher in colon cancer patient tissue than normal tissue. In a co-culture system, CD47 blocking antibody and CD47 siRNA significantly reduced cell migration of SW480 and M2 macrophages moving towards each other, and the addition of a SIRP α blocking antibody further reduced cell migration. CD47 expression in SW480 cells was significantly increased upon IL-8, LTD₄ and M2-conditioned medium stimulation. These findings demonstrated the importance of CD47 in colon cancer cell migration in crosstalk with TAMs.

M2 macrophages secreted high levels of IL-4 and IL-10, which are Th2 cytokines and provide M2 macrophage–polarizing signals [191]. Interestingly, IL-10 secretion from colon cancer cells SW480 was much higher than in M2 macrophages. IL-10 was known to promote tumour development, growth, and metastasis [192].

After co-culturing with SW480 cells or stimulation with IL-10, the expression pattern of CD206 and SIRP α in M1 macrophages became similar to that in M2 macrophages. These findings supported the notion that IL-10 contributed to M2 macrophage differentiation.

In summary, high content of TAMs was observed in colon cancer tissue. TAMs play an important role in colon cancer cell migration by secreting IL-8, LTD_4 and mediating CD47-SIRP α interaction. Targeting this interaction could have potential therapeutic benefits in colon cancer.

Colon cancer cell invasion induced by elevated MMP gene expression and activation in response to stimulation by TAMconditioned medium (paper III)

Tumour metastasis is the main reason for high mortality in cancer patients [193]. ECM remodelling is crucial for tumour malignancy and metastatic progression [9]. MMPs, a family of zinc-dependent proteases, are proteolytic enzymes intimately linked to tumour invasion and progression. Although additional functions of MMPs have emerged recently, physiologically they are known to degrade the extracellular matrix, facilitating tumour cell invasion and metastasis [194]. In colon cancer, over expression of several MMPs has been demonstrated, including MMP-1, -2, -3, -7, -9, -13 and MT1-MMP [137]. However, it is still unclear how these MMPs are regulated. In this study, we explored how TAMs promote colon cancer cell invasion through MMPs.

First, the enhanced mRNA expressions of MMP-7 and -9 were observed in colon cancer patient tissue and tumours from mouse xenograft model using colon cancer cell line SW480. To compare the differences between primary tumour and metastatic tumour, 2 colon cancer cell lines were used: SW480 and SW620, which were established from the same colon cancer patient with a primary adenocarcinoma (SW480) or a lymph node metastases (SW620). In both cell lines, the mRNA levels of MMP-2, -7 and -9 were elevated after M2-conditioned medium stimulation.

Since MMPs have a pro-form and active-form, in addition to changes at the gene expression level, the activity of MMPs were investigated. Gelatin zymography was performed to determine their ability of degrading ECM. An increased activity of MMP-9 was observed in both SW480 and SW620 cells after M2-conditioned medium stimulation.

Degradation of ECM was essential for ECM remodelling and was linked to enhanced cell migration and invasion [9]. The invasion assay was performed with a 3D matrigel. Z-stack pictures taken with a confocal microscope showed increased

invasion of both SW480 and SW620 cells in the presence of M2-conditioned medium. This increase of invasion could be partly blocked by using specific inhibitors to MMPs.

Besides degrading ECM, MMPs could also induce EMT, which contributes to carcinoma invasion and metastasis [195]. It was shown that a broad range of MMPs are involved in the induction of EMT in breast cancer [196]. MMP-9 cooperated with the transcription factor Snail to induce EMT [197]. EMT was characterized by the loss of E-cadherin expression and gain of vimentin expression [198]. Thus the expression levels of several EMT-related proteins were measured. In membrane fractions from SW480 cells cultured in M2-conditioned medium, elevated vimentin expression was observed after 24 h and 72 h. Whereas decreased β -catenin expression was observed after 72 h. Expression of E-cadherin in SW480 cells was inherently low, and could not be detected in SW480 cells cultured in M2-conditioned medium.

This study reported that the conditioned medium from TAMs increased mRNA levels and activities of MMP-2, -7 and -9 in colon cancer cell lines SW480 and SW620. Increased invasion of SW480 and SW620 cells was observed in the presence of this conditioned medium, which could be partly blocked with specific MMP inhibitors. The M2-conditioned medium could also affect the expression of several EMT-related proteins. These preliminary findings provided an approach to understand the mechanism of colon cancer invasion and metastasis induced by TAMs.

Summary

In summary, I have shown the following:

- CD47, binding to $\alpha 2\beta 1$ integrin, plays a role in regulating COX-2 expression and cell migration on a collagen I surface.
- Colon cancer tissue is enriched with TAMs (M2 phenotype, CD206⁺).
- IL-8 and LTD₄ secreted by TAMs contribute to colon cancer cell migration and facilitate CD47 signalling.
- CD47-SIRP α interaction plays a role in cell migration of colon cancer cells and TAMs.
- Enhanced mRNA expression and activity of MMPs regulating colon cancer cell invasion in the presence of TAM-conditioned medium.

Popularized summary

Colorectal cancer (CRC) is a cancer caused by uncontrolled cell growth in colon or rectum. CRC is the third most common cancer and the fourth leading cause of cancer related death in the world. It is a multifactorial disease, both genetic predisposition and environmental play a role in the development of CRC. CRC is closely linked to chronic inflammation. Patients with inflammatory bowel disease (IBD) have an increased risk of developing CRC. Tumours are surrounded by the cellular milieu called tumour microenvironment, which is an important hallmark of cancer. In this study, we investigated how colon cancer crosstalk with its microenvironment.

Extracellular matrix (ECM) maintains the morphology of cells, as well as mediates various signalling pathways. Under inflammatory or tumoral conditions, remodelling of ECM often occurs. Matrix metalloproteinases (MMPs) are the predominant ECM-degrading enzymes. MMPs and other factors abound in tumour microenvironment alter ECM synthesis and/or selectively cleave ECM domains. These processes can influence cell proliferation and invasion, failure of cell death, and loss of cell differentiation. When cells are exposed to aberrantly expressed ECM proteins, various downstream signalling pathways will be activated. Signals from ECM can be transduced intracellularly by integrins and CD47. In the first article, CD47, associated with integrin, was shown to play a role in ECM mediated cell migration of intestinal epithelial cells. This increased migration was regulated by inflammatory mediator cyclooxygenase-2 (COX-2).

Macrophages are important phagocytes involved in host defence. They are also major components of inflammatory tumour microenvironment. Tumour cells can recruit macrophages and change their behaviour. These tumour-associated macrophages (TAMs) perform crosstalk between colon cancer cells via CD47 associated with signal-regulatory protein α (SIRP α). This association and TAMderived factors was shown to contribute to colon cancer cell migration. TAM-derived factors can also induce mRNA expression and activity of MMPs in colon cancer cells. This might be one explanation how TAMs can induce colon cancer cell invasion.

In summary, these new findings provide an important clue for better understanding of the crosstalk between tumour microenvironment and colon cancers cells, and help to identify new therapeutic targets for colon cancer treatment.

Acknowledgements

This work was carried out at the Cell and Experimental Pathology, Department of Laboratory Medicine, Malmö, Lund Univerity. I would like to express my sincere gratitude to people who has supported me through out my Ph. D study. In particular, I wish to thank:

My supervisor **Anita Sjölander**, for giving me the opportunity to join your excellent research group, for all the encouragements and the continuous support of my study, for having patience with endless discussions, and for sharing your idea, knowledge, experience and scientific thinking. You are positive all the time, even when I got very bad results. Without you I wouldn't be here.

My co-supervisor **Wondossen Sime**, for being so helpful all the time. Thanks a lot for all your help with the experiments, from setting up the system till making changes to the manuscript, for sharing your knowledge, and for teaching me how to run FACS.

Tommy Andersson, the head of Department, for providing the nice and friendly environment for research and communication, and the intelligent comments.

All the former and present colleagues in Cell and Experimental Pathology. My lovely room mate Sayeh, thank you for sharing room, opinions as well as candies with me. It's so nice to have a friend like you. Katya, without your corporation throughout the MMP project, I couldn't manage to have enough results. Thank you for being so helpful. Gunilla, for your help with experiments and the efforts to make the whole lab more scheduled. Kishan, for the jokes and laugh you bring to the lab. Naveen, for introducing India culture. Lubuna and Tavga, for nice smile and allowing me to use your cell lab time. Janina, for being so nice and friendly. CP, for the cell lab talks, suggestions, and lending me your antibodies. Richard, for the tips of using microscope and being cheerful all the time. Zdenka, for all the nice fika and recipes. Qing, for the help with IHC stainings. Farnaz, William and Pontus, for the interesting conversations and being nice neighbor in the lab. Maria, for your technical support, all your help and patience and making things go smoothly. I want to say thank you again for giving your nice cat cage to me. Lena, for the help in the lab and teaching me to measure Ca²⁺ signal. Anki, for being so warm and caring all the time, thanks for listening to my cat stories and giving useful suggestions. Monica

and Ulla, for taking care of so much document work for me. Ramin and Karin, for the comments and suggestions you gave. Minghui, for all the help both in and out the lab. Oliver, Ladan, Astrid, Cecilia, Christian, Anette, Elin, Julie, Marina, Jill and other former members in the lab, for being so kind and warm when I first came to the lab, for all the introductions about Sweden and being so helpful with everything. I will never forget Gina, thank you for all the laugh and tears.

All the co-authors of my papers, for the priceless help. Elise, for doing so many IHC stainings. Roy, for the expert help with scoring the slides and nice coffee with cookies.

My "lunch mates" in CRC- for having lunch with me nearly everyday. Su, Cheng, Lingtao and Tony, thanks for your invaluable friendship, all the wonderful dinners and the card games afterwards, interesting talks and sharing the happiness and sadness.

My friends in China, who may never read this thesis. Thank all of you for always being by my side.

Last but not the least, I would like to thank **my family**. Thank all the love and support my parents gave me. I love you both. I am grateful to **my uncles**, **aunts and cousins**. Thank you for taking care of me I these years. **Xiaoping** and her family, for all the help and suggestions.

This work was supported by the Swedish Cancer Foundation, the Swedish Medical Research Council, the Foundations at Malmö University Hospital, the Julin Foundation, G & J Kocks Foundation, Gunnar Nilsson Foundation, and the Österlund Foundation.

References

- 1. Gangadhara S, Barrett-Lee P, Nicholson RI, Hiscox S: **Pro-metastatic tumor**stroma interactions in breast cancer. *Future oncology* 2012, **8**(11):1427-1442.
- Hanahan D, Weinberg RA: Hallmarks of cancer: the next generation. Cell 2011, 144(5):646-674.
- 3. Mattar MC, Lough D, Pishvaian MJ, Charabaty A: Current management of inflammatory bowel disease and colorectal cancer. *Gastrointestinal cancer* research : GCR 2011, 4(2):53-61.
- 4. Peddareddigari VG, Wang D, Dubois RN: **The tumor microenvironment in colorectal carcinogenesis**. *Cancer microenvironment : official journal of the International Cancer Microenvironment Society* 2010, **3**(1):149-166.
- Unanue ER, Allen PM: The basis for the immunoregulatory role of macrophages and other accessory cells. Science 1987, 236(4801):551-557.
- 6. Solinas G, Germano G, Mantovani A, Allavena P: **Tumor-associated** macrophages (TAM) as major players of the cancer-related inflammation. *Journal of leukocyte biology* 2009, **86**(5):1065-1073.
- 7. Bingle L, Brown NJ, Lewis CE: The role of tumour-associated macrophages in tumour progression: implications for new anticancer therapies. *The Journal of pathology* 2002, **196**(3):254-265.
- 8. Sica A, Schioppa T, Mantovani A, Allavena P: **Tumour-associated** macrophages are a distinct M2 polarised population promoting tumour progression: potential targets of anti-cancer therapy. *Eur J Cancer* 2006, **42**(6):717-727.
- 9. Cox TR, Erler JT: Remodeling and homeostasis of the extracellular matrix: implications for fibrotic diseases and cancer. Disease models & mechanisms 2011, 4(2):165-178.
- 10. Brown EJ, Frazier WA: Integrin-associated protein (CD47) and its ligands. Trends in cell biology 2001, 11(3):130-135.
- 11. Han X, Sterling H, Chen Y, Saginario C, Brown EJ, Frazier WA, Lindberg FP, Vignery A: CD47, a ligand for the macrophage fusion receptor, participates in macrophage multinucleation. The Journal of biological chemistry 2000, 275 (48):37984-37992.
- Jaiswal S, Jamieson CH, Pang WW, Park CY, Chao MP, Majeti R, Traver D, van Rooijen N, Weissman IL: CD47 is upregulated on circulating hematopoietic stem cells and leukemia cells to avoid phagocytosis. Cell 2009, 138(2):271-285.
- Spaargaren M: Lymphoma spread? Target CD47-SIRPalpha! Blood 2011, 118(18):4762-4764.
- 46

- 14. Medema JP, Vermeulen L: Microenvironmental regulation of stem cells in intestinal homeostasis and cancer. *Nature* 2011, **474**(7351):318-326.
- 15. Garrett WS, Gordon JI, Glimcher LH: Homeostasis and inflammation in the intestine. *Cell* 2010, **140**(6):859-870.
- Chandran P, Satthaporn S, Robins A, Eremin O: Inflammatory bowel disease: dysfunction of GALT and gut bacterial flora (I). The surgeon : journal of the Royal Colleges of Surgeons of Edinburgh and Ireland 2003, 1(2):63-75.
- 17. Khor B, Gardet A, Xavier RJ: Genetics and pathogenesis of inflammatory bowel disease. *Nature* 2011, **474**(7351):307-317.
- Korzenik JR, Podolsky DK: Evolving knowledge and therapy of inflammatory bowel disease. Nature reviews Drug discovery 2006, 5(3):197-209.
- Rubin DC, Shaker A, Levin MS: Chronic intestinal inflammation: inflammatory bowel disease and colitis-associated colon cancer. Frontiers in immunology 2012, 3:107.
- 20. Podolsky DK: Inflammatory bowel disease. The New England journal of medicine 2002, **347**(6):417-429.
- Hugot JP, Chamaillard M, Zouali H, Lesage S, Cezard JP, Belaiche J, Almer S, Tysk C, O'Morain CA, Gassull M et al: Association of NOD2 leucine-rich repeat variants with susceptibility to Crohn's disease. Nature 2001, 411(6837):599-603.
- 22. Parkes M, Barrett JC, Prescott NJ, Tremelling M, Anderson CA, Fisher SA, Roberts RG, Nimmo ER, Cummings FR, Soars D *et al*: Sequence variants in the autophagy gene IRGM and multiple other replicating loci contribute to Crohn's disease susceptibility. *Nature genetics* 2007, **39**(7):830-832.
- 23. Franke A, Balschun T, Karlsen TH, Hedderich J, May S, Lu T, Schuldt D, Nikolaus S, Rosenstiel P, Krawczak M et al: Replication of signals from recent studies of Crohn's disease identifies previously unknown disease loci for ulcerative colitis. Nature genetics 2008, 40(6):713-715.
- 24. Greenstein AJ: Cancer in inflammatory bowel disease. The Mount Sinai journal of medicine, New York 2000, 67(3):227-240.
- 25. Pohl C, Hombach A, Kruis W: Chronic inflammatory bowel disease and cancer. *Hepato-gastroenterology* 2000, **47**(31):57-70.
- Watson AJ, Collins PD: Colon cancer: a civilization disorder. *Dig Dis* 2011, 29(2):222-228.
- 27. Kolligs FT, Crispin A, Munte A, Wagner A, Mansmann U, Goke B: **Risk of** advanced colorectal neoplasia according to age and gender. *PloS one* 2011, 6(5):e20076.
- Brenner H, Hoffmeister M, Arndt V, Haug U: Gender differences in colorectal cancer: implications for age at initiation of screening. British journal of cancer 2007, 96(5):828-831.
- 29. Rasool S, Kadla SA, Rasool V, Ganai BA: A comparative overview of general risk factors associated with the incidence of colorectal cancer. *Tumour biology : the journal of the International Society for Oncodevelopmental Biology and Medicine* 2013.

30.	Pino MS, Chung DC: The chromosomal instability pathway in colon cancer. <i>Gastroenterology</i> 2010, 138 (6):2059-2072.
31.	Powell SM, Zilz N, Beazer-Barclay Y, Bryan TM, Hamilton SR, Thibodeau SN, Vogelstein B, Kinzler KW: APC mutations occur early during colorectal
32.	El-Serafi MM, Bahnassy AA, Ali NM, Eid SM, Kamel MM, Abdel-Hamid NA, Zekri AR: The prognostic value of c-Kit, K-ras codon 12, and p53 codon 72 mutations in Egyptian patients with stage II colorectal
	cancer. Cancer 2010, 116 (21):4954-4964.
33.	Walther A, Johnstone E, Swanton C, Midgley R, Tomlinson I, Kerr D: Genetic prognostic and predictive markers in colorectal cancer. <i>Nature reviews Cancer</i> 2009, 9 (7):489-499.
34.	Iacopetta BJ, Welch J, Soong R, House AK, Zhou XP, Hamelin R: Mutation of
	the transforming growth factor-beta type II receptor gene in right- sided colorectal cancer: relationship to clinicopathological features and genetic alterations. <i>The Journal of pathology</i> 1998, 184 (4):390-395.
35.	Dukes CE: The classification of cancer of the rectum. The Journal of Pathology and Bacteriology 1932, 35 (3):323-332.
36.	Davis NC, Newland RC: Terminology and classification of colorectal
	adenocarcinoma: the Australian clinico-pathological staging system. The Australian and New Zealand journal of surgery 1983, 53 (3):211-221.
37.	Edge SB, Compton CC: The American Joint Committee on Cancer: the 7th edition of the AJCC cancer staging manual and the future of TNM. Annals of surgical oncology 2010, 17(6):1471-1474.
38.	Obrand DI, Gordon PH: Incidence and patterns of recurrence following curative resection for colorectal carcinoma. <i>Diseases of the colon and rectum</i> 1997. 40 (1):15-24.
39.	Yoo PS, Lopez-Soler RI, Longo WE, Cha CH: Liver resection for metastatic colorectal cancer in the age of neoadjuvant chemotherapy and
40	bevacizumab. Clinical colorectal cancer 2006, 6(3):202-207.
40.	of treatment guidelines for metastatic colorectal cancer. Colorectal disease : the official journal of the Association of Coloproctology of Great Britain and Ireland 2012. 14(2):e31-47.
41.	Clarke JM, Hurwitz HI: Targeted inhibition of VEGF receptor 2: an
	update on ramucirumab. Expert opinion on biological therapy 2013, 13(8):1187- 1196.
42.	Yap TA, Yan L, Patnaik A, Fearen I, Olmos D, Papadopoulos K, Baird RD, Delgado L, Taylor A, Lupinacci L <i>et al</i> : First-in-man clinical trial of the oral pan- AKT inhibitor MK-2206 in patients with advanced solid tumors. <i>Journal of clinical oncology : official journal of the American Society of Clinical Oncology</i> 2011, 29(35):4688-4695.

43. O'Connell JB, Maggard MA, Ko CY: Colon cancer survival rates with the new American Joint Committee on Cancer sixth edition staging. *Journal of the National Cancer Institute* 2004, **96**(19):1420-1425.

- References 44. MacDonald BT, Tamai K, He X: Wnt/beta-catenin signaling: components, mechanisms, and diseases. Developmental cell 2009, 17(1):9-26. 45. White BD, Chien AJ, Dawson DW: Dysregulation of Wnt/beta-catenin signaling in gastrointestinal cancers. Gastroenterology 2012, 142(2):219-232. Fear MW, Kelsell DP, Spurr NK, Barnes MR: Wnt-16a, a novel Wnt-16 46. isoform, which shows differential expression in adult human tissues. Biochemical and biophysical research communications 2000, 278(3):814-820. Chien AJ, Conrad WH, Moon RT: A Wnt survival guide: from flies to 47. human disease. The Journal of investigative dermatology 2009, 129(7):1614-1627. 48. Fodde R: The APC gene in colorectal cancer. Eur J Cancer 2002, 38(7):867-871. 49. Johnson V, Volikos E, Halford SE, Eftekhar Sadat ET, Popat S, Talbot I, Truninger K, Martin J, Jass J, Houlston R et al: Exon 3 beta-catenin mutations are specifically associated with colorectal carcinomas in hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer syndrome. Gut 2005, 54(2):264-267. 50. Link W: Nuclear accumulation of beta-catenin and forkhead box O3a in colon cancer: Dangerous liaison. World journal of biological chemistry 2012, **3**(9):175-179. Ueno K, Hiura M, Suehiro Y, Hazama S, Hirata H, Oka M, Imai K, Dahiya R, 51. Hinoda Y: Frizzled-7 as a potential therapeutic target in colorectal cancer. Neoplasia 2008, 10(7):697-705. Park JK, Song JH, He TC, Nam SW, Lee JY, Park WS: Overexpression of 52. Wnt-2 in colorectal cancers. Neoplasma 2009, 56(2):119-123. Caldwell GM, Jones C, Gensberg K, Jan S, Hardy RG, Byrd P, Chughtai S, Wallis 53. Y, Matthews GM, Morton DG: The Wnt antagonist sFRP1 in colorectal tumorigenesis. Cancer research 2004, 64(3):883-888. 54. Johnson SM, Gulhati P, Rampy BA, Han Y, Rychahou PG, Doan HQ, Weiss HL, Evers BM: Novel expression patterns of PI3K/Akt/mTOR signaling pathway components in colorectal cancer. Journal of the American College of Surgeons 2010, 210(5):767-776, 776-768. Vivanco I, Sawyers CL: The phosphatidylinositol 3-Kinase AKT pathway 55. in human cancer. Nature reviews Cancer 2002, 2(7):489-501. 56. Smith WL: The eicosanoids and their biochemical mechanisms of action. The Biochemical journal 1989, 259(2):315-324. Dennis EA: Phospholipase A2 in eicosanoid generation. American journal of 57. respiratory and critical care medicine 2000, 161(2 Pt 2):S32-35. 58. Funk CD: Prostaglandins and leukotrienes: advances in eicosanoid biology. Science 2001, 294(5548):1871-1875. 59. Wang D, Dubois RN: Eicosanoids and cancer. Nature reviews Cancer 2010, **10**(3):181-193.
- 60. Smyth EM, Grosser T, Wang M, Yu Y, FitzGerald GA: **Prostanoids in health** and disease. *Journal of lipid research* 2009, **50** Suppl:S423-428.
- 61. Gupta RA, Tejada LV, Tong BJ, Das SK, Morrow JD, Dey SK, DuBois RN: Cyclooxygenase-1 is overexpressed and promotes angiogenic growth factor production in ovarian cancer. *Cancer research* 2003, **63**(5):906-911.

62.	Eberhart CE, Coffey RJ, Radhika A, Giardiello FM, Ferrenbach S, DuBois RN: Up - regulation of cyclooxygenase 2 gene expression in human colorectal adenomas and adenocarcinomas. <i>Gastraenterology</i> 1994 107 (4):1183-1188
63.	DuBois RN, Radhika A, Reddy BS, Entingh AJ: Increased cyclooxygenase-2 levels in carcinogen-induced rat colonic tumors. Gastroenterology 1996, 110(4):1259-1262.
64.	Tsujii M, Kawano S, DuBois RN: Cyclooxygenase-2 expression in human colon cancer cells increases metastatic potential. <i>Proceedings of the National</i> <i>Academy of Sciences of the United States of America</i> 1997. 94 (7):3336-3340
65.	Banu N, Buda A, Chell S, Elder D, Moorghen M, Paraskeva C, Qualtrough D, Pignatelli M: Inhibition of COX-2 with NS-398 decreases colon cancer cell motility through blocking epidermal growth factor receptor transactivation: possibilities for combination therapy. <i>Cell proliferation</i> 2007, 40 (5):768-779.
66.	Li M, Wu X, Xu XC: Induction of apoptosis in colon cancer cells by cyclooxygenase-2 inhibitor NS398 through a cytochrome c-dependent pathway. Clinical cancer research : an official journal of the American Association for Cancer Research 2001, 7(4):1010-1016.
67.	Nishikawa M, Stapleton PP, Freeman TA, Gaughan JP, Matsuda T, Daly JM: NS- 398 inhibits tumor growth and liver metastasis of colon cancer through induction of apoptosis and suppression of the plasminogen activation system in a mouse model. <i>Journal of the American College of</i> <i>Surgeons</i> 2004, 199(3):428-435.
68.	Ahnen DJ: Colon cancer prevention by NSAIDs: what is the mechanism of action? The European journal of surgery Supplement : = Acta chirurgica Supplement 1998(582):111-114.
69.	Garcia-Albeniz X, Chan AT: Aspirin for the prevention of colorectal cancer. Best practice & research Clinical gastroenterology 2011, 25 (4-5):461-472.
70.	Rothwell PM, Wilson M, Price JF, Belch JF, Meade TW, Mehta Z: Effect of daily aspirin on risk of cancer metastasis: a study of incident cancers during randomised controlled trials. <i>Lancet</i> 2012, 379 (9826):1591-1601.
71.	Greene ER, Huang S, Serhan CN, Panigrahy D: Regulation of inflammation in cancer by eicosanoids. <i>Prostaglandins & other lipid mediators</i> 2011, 96(1- 4):27-36.
72.	Rigas B, Goldman IS, Levine L: Altered eicosanoid levels in human colon cancer. The Journal of Jaboratory and clinical medicine 1993, 122 (5):518-523.
73.	Backlund MG, Mann JR, Holla VR, Buchanan FG, Tai HH, Musiek ES, Milne GL, Katkuri S, DuBois RN: 15-Hydroxyprostaglandin dehydrogenase is down- regulated in colorectal cancer. <i>The Journal of biological chemistry</i> 2005, 280 (5):3217-3223.
74.	Snijdewint FG, Kalinski P, Wierenga EA, Bos JD, Kapsenberg ML: Prostaglandin E2 differentially modulates cytokine secretion profiles of human T helper lymphocytes. <i>J Immunol</i> 1993, 150 (12):5321-5329.

- 75. Bachi AL, Kim FJ, Nonogaki S, Carneiro CR, Lopes JD, Jasiulionis MG, Correa M: Leukotriene B4 creates a favorable microenvironment for murine melanoma growth. *Molecular cancer research : MCR* 2009, 7(9):1417-1424.
- 76. Hennig R, Ding XZ, Tong WG, Witt RC, Jovanovic BD, Adrian TE: Effect of LY293111 in combination with gemcitabine in colonic cancer. Cancer letters 2004, 210(1):41-46.
- 77. Massoumi R, Sjolander A: **The role of leukotriene receptor signaling in inflammation and cancer**. *TheScientificWorldJournal* 2007, **7**:1413-1421.
- 78. Zhou Y, Guo D, Li H, Jie S: Circulating LTD4 in patients with hepatocellular carcinoma. Tumour biology : the journal of the International Society for Oncodevelopmental Biology and Medicine 2011, 32(1):139-144.
- 79. Ohd JF, Nielsen CK, Campbell J, Landberg G, Lofberg H, Sjolander A: Expression of the leukotriene D4 receptor CysLT1, COX-2, and other cell survival factors in colorectal adenocarcinomas. *Gastroenterology* 2003, 124(1):57-70.
- Wikstrom K, Ohd JF, Sjolander A: Regulation of leukotriene-dependent induction of cyclooxygenase-2 and Bcl-2. Biochemical and biophysical research communications 2003, 302(2):330-335.
- Paruchuri S, Hallberg B, Juhas M, Larsson C, Sjolander A: Leukotriene D(4) activates MAPK through a Ras-independent but PKCepsilondependent pathway in intestinal epithelial cells. *Journal of cell science* 2002, 115 (Pt 9):1883-1893.
- 82. Mezhybovska M, Wikstrom K, Ohd JF, Sjolander A: **The inflammatory** mediator leukotriene D4 induces beta-catenin signaling and its association with antiapoptotic Bcl-2 in intestinal epithelial cells. *The Journal of biological chemistry* 2006, **281**(10):6776-6784.
- Paruchuri S, Mezhybovska M, Juhas M, Sjolander A: Endogenous production of leukotriene D4 mediates autocrine survival and proliferation via CysLT1 receptor signalling in intestinal epithelial cells. Oncogene 2006, 25(50):6660-6665.
- Ohd JF, Wikstrom K, Sjolander A: Leukotrienes induce cell-survival signaling in intestinal epithelial cells. Gastroenterology 2000, 119(4):1007-1018.
- 85. Magnusson C, Liu J, Ehrnstrom R, Manjer J, Jirstrom K, Andersson T, Sjolander A: Cysteinyl leukotriene receptor expression pattern affects migration of breast cancer cells and survival of breast cancer patients. International journal of cancer Journal international du cancer 2011, 129(1):9-22.
- Magnusson C, Mezhybovska M, Lorinc E, Fernebro E, Nilbert M, Sjolander A: Low expression of CysLT1R and high expression of CysLT2R mediate good prognosis in colorectal cancer. Eur J Cancer 2010, 46(4):826-835.
- Magnusson C, Bengtsson AM, Liu M, Liu J, Ceder Y, Ehrnstrom R, Sjolander A: Regulation of cysteinyl leukotriene receptor 2 expression--a potential anti-tumor mechanism. *PLoS One* 2011, 6(12):e29060.
- 88. Frantz C, Stewart KM, Weaver VM: **The extracellular matrix at a glance**. Journal of cell science 2010, **123** (Pt 24):4195-4200.

89.	Jarvelainen H, Sainio A, Koulu M, Wight TN, Penttinen R: Extracellular matrix molecules: potential targets in pharmacotherapy. <i>Pharmacological reviews</i> 2009, 61 (2):198-223.
90.	Batzios SP, Zafeiriou DI, Papakonstantinou E: Extracellular matrix components: an intricate network of possible biomarkers for
	lysosomal storage disorders? FEBS letters 2013, 587(8):1258-1267.
91.	Eckes B, Kessler D, Aumailley M, Krieg T: Interactions of fibroblasts with
	the extracellular matrix: implications for the understanding of
	fibrosis. Springer seminars in immunopathology 1999, 21 (4):415-429.
92.	Rozario T, DeSimone DW: The extracellular matrix in development and
	morphogenesis: a dynamic view. Developmental biology 2010, 341(1):126-140.
93.	Gordon MK, Hahn RA: Collagens. Cell and tissue research 2010, 339(1):247-257.
94.	Gelse K, Poschl E, Aigner T: Collagensstructure, function, and
	biosynthesis. Advanced drug delivery reviews 2003, 55(12):1531-1546.
95.	Katsuda S, Okada Y, Minamoto T, Oda Y, Matsui Y, Nakanishi I: Collagens in
	human atherosclerosis. Immunohistochemical analysis using collagen
	type-specific antibodies. Arteriosclerosis and thrombosis : a journal of vascular
	biology / American Heart Association 1992, 12 (4):494-502.
96.	LeBleu VS, Macdonald B, Kalluri R: Structure and function of basement
07	membranes. Exp Biol Med (Maywood) 2007, 232(9):1121-1129.
97.	Engvall E, Hessle H, Klier G: Molecular assembly, secretion, and matrix
	deposition of type v1 collagen. The journal of cell biology 1986, 102(3):/03-
0.0	/10. Sattila I. Chandlar I. Fibranastin matrix turnavar accura through a
90.	source J, Chandler J: Fibionectin matrix turnover occurs through a
	768
99	McNiven MA: Breaking away: matrix remodeling from the leading edge
//.	Trends in cell hiology 2013 23(1):16-21
100.	Lu P. Takai K. Weaver VM. Werb Z: Extracellular matrix degradation and
1001	remodeling in development and disease. Cold Spring Harbor perspectives in
	biology 2011, 3 (12).
101.	Sorokin L: The impact of the extracellular matrix on inflammation.
	Nature reviews Immunology 2010, 10 (10):712-723.
102.	Kim SH, Turnbull J, Guimond S: Extracellular matrix and cell signalling:
	the dynamic cooperation of integrin, proteoglycan and growth factor
	receptor. The Journal of endocrinology 2011, 209(2):139-151.
103.	Stupack DG, Cheresh DA: Get a ligand, get a life: integrins, signaling and
	cell survival . Journal of cell science 2002, 115 (Pt 19):3729-3738.
104.	Shen B, Delaney MK, Du X: Inside-out, outside-in, and inside-outside-in:
	G protein signaling in integrin-mediated cell adhesion, spreading, and
	retraction. Current opinion in cell biology 2012, 24(5):600-606.
105.	Legate KR, Wickstrom SA, Fassler R: Genetic and cell biological analysis of
	integrin outside-in signaling. Genes & development 2009, 23 (4):397-418.

106. Kim C, Ye F, Ginsberg MH: **Regulation of integrin activation**. Annual review of cell and developmental biology 2011, **27**:321-345.

- 107. McLean GW, Carragher NO, Avizienyte E, Evans J, Brunton VG, Frame MC: The role of focal-adhesion kinase in cancer - a new therapeutic opportunity. Nature reviews Cancer 2005, 5(7):505-515.
- 108. Missan DS, DiPersio M: Integrin control of tumor invasion. Critical reviews in eukaryotic gene expression 2012, 22(4):309-324.
- 109. Avraamides CJ, Garmy-Susini B, Varner JA: Integrins in angiogenesis and lymphangiogenesis. *Nature reviews Cancer* 2008, **8**(8):604-617.
- 110. Brown E, Hooper L, Ho T, Gresham H: Integrin-associated protein: a 50kD plasma membrane antigen physically and functionally associated with integrins. *The Journal of cell biology* 1990, 111(6 Pt 1):2785-2794.
- 111. Lindberg FP, Gresham HD, Schwarz E, Brown EJ: Molecular cloning of integrin-associated protein: an immunoglobulin family member with multiple membrane-spanning domains implicated in alpha v beta 3dependent ligand binding. The Journal of cell biology 1993, 123(2):485-496.
- 112. Lindberg FP, Gresham HD, Reinhold MI, Brown EJ: Integrin-associated protein immunoglobulin domain is necessary for efficient vitronectin bead binding. *The Journal of cell biology* 1996, **134**(5):1313-1322.
- 113. Green JM, Zhelesnyak A, Chung J, Lindberg FP, Sarfati M, Frazier WA, Brown EJ: Role of cholesterol in formation and function of a signaling complex involving alphavbeta3, integrin-associated protein (CD47), and heterotrimeric G proteins. *The Journal of cell biology* 1999, 146(3):673-682.
- 114. Reinhold MI, Lindberg FP, Plas D, Reynolds S, Peters MG, Brown EJ: In vivo expression of alternatively spliced forms of integrin-associated protein (CD47). Journal of cell science 1995, 108 (Pt 11):3419-3425.
- 115. Jiang P, Lagenaur CF, Narayanan V: Integrin-associated protein is a ligand for the P84 neural adhesion molecule. The Journal of biological chemistry 1999, 274(2):559-562.
- 116. Oldenborg P-A: CD47 and SIRPs: new openings. *Blood* 2005, 105(6):2245-2246.
- 117. Kharitonenkov A, Chen Z, Sures I, Wang H, Schilling J, Ullrich A: A family of proteins that inhibit signalling through tyrosine kinase receptors. *Nature* 1997, 386(6621):181-186.
- 118. Matozaki T, Murata Y, Okazawa H, Ohnishi H: Functions and molecular mechanisms of the CD47-SIRPalpha signalling pathway. *Trends in cell biology* 2009, **19**(2):72-80.
- 119. van Beek EM, Zarate JA, van Bruggen R, Schornagel K, Tool AT, Matozaki T, Kraal G, Roos D, van den Berg TK: SIRPalpha controls the activity of the phagocyte NADPH oxidase by restricting the expression of gp91(phox). Cell reports 2012, 2(4):748-755.
- 120. Lee WY, Weber DA, Laur O, Severson EA, McCall I, Jen RP, Chin AC, Wu T, Gernert KM, Parkos CA: Novel structural determinants on SIRP alpha that mediate binding to CD47. *J Immunol* 2007, **179**(11):7741-7750.
- 121. Tsai RK, Discher DE: Inhibition of "self" engulfment through deactivation of myosin-II at the phagocytic synapse between human cells. The Journal of cell biology 2008, 180(5):989-1003.

122.	Legrand N, Huntington ND, Nagasawa M, Bakker AQ, Schotte R, Strick-Marchand
	CD/7/cignal regulatory protein alpha (SIPP(alpha)) interaction is
	required for optimal human T- and natural killer- (NK) cell
	homeostasis in vivo Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United
	States of America 2011. 108 (32):13224-13229
123	Saito V. Boddupalli CS. Borsotti C. Manz MG: Dendritic cell homeostasis is
120.	maintained by nonhematopojetic and T-cell-produced Flt3-ligand in
	steady state and during immune responses. European journal of immunology
	2013, 43 (6):1651-1658.
124.	Chao MP, Alizadeh AA, Tang C, Jan M, Weissman-Tsukamoto R, Zhao F, Park
	CY, Weissman IL, Majeti R: Therapeutic antibody targeting of CD47
	eliminates human acute lymphoblastic leukemia. Cancer research 2011,
	71(4):1374-1384.
125.	Willingham SB, Volkmer JP, Gentles AJ, Sahoo D, Dalerba P, Mitra SS, Wang J,
	Contreras-Trujillo H, Martin R, Cohen JD <i>et al</i> : The CD47-signal regulatory
	protein alpha (SIRPa) interaction is a therapeutic target for human
	solid tumors. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of
	America 2012, 109 (17):6662-6667.
126.	Chao MP, Weissman IL, Majeti R: The CD47-SIRPalpha pathway in cancer
	immune evasion and potential therapeutic implications. Current opinion
	in immunology 2012, 24 (2):225-232.
127.	Spinale FG: Cell-matrix signaling and thrombospondin: another link to
	myocardial matrix remodeling. Circulation research 2004, 95(5):446-448.
128.	Chandrasekaran L, He CZ, Al-Barazi H, Krutzsch HC, Iruela-Arispe ML, Roberts
	DD: Cell contact-dependent activation of alpha3beta1 integrin
	modulates endothelial cell responses to thrombospondin-1. Molecular
100	biology of the cell 2000, 11(9):2885-2900.
129.	Simantov K, Silverstein KL: CD36: a critical anti-angiogenic receptor.
120	Frontiers in bioscience : a journal and virtual library 2003, 8:s8/4-882.
130.	I M Hadroll CI Boll DI Neuron P et al Throm bornon din 1 mimetia
	LWI, Haskell CJ, bell RL, Nguyen D et al. Infombospondin-1 mimetic
	peptide inhibitors of angiogenesis and tumor growth: design,
	activities Journal of medicinal chemistry 2005 A8 (8):2838-2846
131	Stamenkovic I: Extracellular matrix remodelling: the role of matrix
191.	metalloproteinases. The Journal of nathology 2003 200(4):4/8-464
132	Page-McCaw A Ewald AI Werb 7: Matrix metalloproteinases and the
1.52.	regulation of tissue remodelling. Nature reviews Malecular cell history 2007
	8(3)·221-233
133	Sternlicht MD. Werb 7: How matrix metalloproteinases regulate cell
	behavior. Annual review of cell and developmental biology 2001. 17:463-516.
134.	Egeblad M, Werb Z: New functions for the matrix metalloproteinases in
	cancer progression. Nature reviews Cancer 2002, 2(3):161-174.
	I 0

- 135. Keleg S, Buchler P, Ludwig R, Buchler MW, Friess H: Invasion and metastasis in pancreatic cancer. *Molecular cancer* 2003, **2**:14.
- Lafleur MA, Handsley MM, Edwards DR: Metalloproteinases and their inhibitors in angiogenesis. Expert reviews in molecular medicine 2003, 5(23):1-39.
- 137. Zucker S, Vacirca J: Role of matrix metalloproteinases (MMPs) in colorectal cancer. *Cancer Metastasis Rev* 2004, **23**(1-2):101-117.
- 138. Horwitz R, Webb D: Cell migration. *Current biology : CB* 2003, **13**(19):R756-759.
- 139. Li S, Huang NF, Hsu S: Mechanotransduction in endothelial cell migration. *Journal of cellular biochemistry* 2005, **96**(6):1110-1126.
- Le Clainche C, Carlier MF: Regulation of actin assembly associated with protrusion and adhesion in cell migration. *Physiological reviews* 2008, 88(2):489-513.
- 141. Bergert M, Chandradoss SD, Desai RA, Paluch E: Cell mechanics control rapid transitions between blebs and lamellipodia during migration. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 2012, 109 (36):14434-14439.
- 142. Vallotton P, Small JV: Shifting views on the leading role of the lamellipodium in cell migration: speckle tracking revisited. Journal of cell science 2009, 122 (Pt 12):1955-1958.
- 143. Jiang P, Enomoto A, Takahashi M: Cell biology of the movement of breast cancer cells: intracellular signalling and the actin cytoskeleton. *Cancer letters* 2009, **284**(2):122-130.
- Parsons JT, Horwitz AR, Schwartz MA: Cell adhesion: integrating cytoskeletal dynamics and cellular tension. Nature reviews Molecular cell biology 2010, 11(9):633-643.
- 145. Raftopoulou M, Hall A: Cell migration: Rho GTPases lead the way. Developmental biology 2004, 265(1):23-32.
- 146. Hall A: Rho family GTPases. Biochemical Society transactions 2012, 40(6):1378-1382.
- 147. Nakamura F: FilGAP and its close relatives: a mediator of Rho-Rac antagonism that regulates cell morphology and migration. The Biochemical journal 2013, 453(1):17-25.
- 148. Charras G, Paluch E: **Blebs lead the way: how to migrate without** lamellipodia. *Nature reviews Molecular cell biology* 2008, **9**(9):730-736.
- 149. Lorentzen A, Bamber J, Sadok A, Elson-Schwab I, Marshall CJ: An ezrin-rich, rigid uropod-like structure directs movement of amoeboid blebbing cells. *Journal of cell science* 2011, **124**(Pt 8):1256-1267.
- 150. Friedl P, Wolf K: **Plasticity of cell migration: a multiscale tuning model**. *The Journal of cell biology* 2010, **188**(1):11-19.
- 151. Thiery JP, Acloque H, Huang RY, Nieto MA: Epithelial-mesenchymal transitions in development and disease. Cell 2009, 139(5):871-890.
- 152. Zeisberg M, Neilson EG: **Biomarkers for epithelial-mesenchymal** transitions. *The Journal of clinical investigation* 2009, **119**(6):1429-1437.

153.	Scanlon CS, Van Tubergen EA, Inglehart RC, D'Silva NJ: Biomarkers of epithelial-mesenchymal transition in squamous cell carcinoma. <i>Journal</i> of dental research 2013, 92 (2):114-121.
154.	Dvorak HF: Tumors: wounds that do not heal. Similarities between tumor stroma generation and wound healing. The New England journal of medicine 1986, 315 (26):1650-1659.
155.	McConkey DJ, Choi W, Marquis L, Martin F, Williams MB, Shah J, Svatek R, Das A, Adam L, Kamat A <i>et al</i> : Role of epithelial-to-mesenchymal transition (EMT) in drug sensitivity and metastasis in bladder cancer. <i>Cancer metastasis reviews</i> 2009, 28 (3-4):335-344.
156.	Brabletz T: To differentiate or notroutes towards metastasis . <i>Nature reviews Cancer</i> 2012, 12 (6):425-436.
157.	De Craene B, Berx G: Regulatory networks defining EMT during cancer initiation and progression . <i>Nature reviews Cancer</i> 2013, 13 (2):97-110.
158.	Waerner T, Alacakaptan M, Tamir I, Oberauer R, Gal A, Brabletz T, Schreiber M, Jechlinger M, Beug H: ILEI: a cytokine essential for EMT, tumor
	formation, and late events in metastasis in epithelial cells. Cancer cell 2006, 10 (3):227-239.
159.	Gulhati P, Bowen KA, Liu J, Stevens PD, Rychahou PG, Chen M, Lee EY, Weiss HL, O'Connor KL, Gao T <i>et al</i> : mTORC1 and mTORC2 regulate EMT,
	motility, and metastasis of colorectal cancer via RhoA and Rac1 signaling pathways. <i>Cancer research</i> 2011, 71 (9):3246-3256.
160.	Fuxe J, Karlsson MC: TGF-beta-induced epithelial-mesenchymal
	transition: a link between cancer and inflammation. Seminars in cancer biology 2012, 22(5-6):455-461.
161.	Spaderna S, Schmalhofer O, Hlubek F, Berx G, Eger A, Merkel S, Jung A, Kirchner T, Brabletz T: A transient, EMT-linked loss of basement membranes
	indicates metastasis and poor survival in colorectal cancer.
162.	Wynn TA, Chawla A, Pollard JW: Macrophage biology in development, homeostasis and disease. <i>Nature</i> 2013, 496 (7446):445-455.
163.	Warrington R, Watson W, Kim HL, Antonetti FR: An introduction to immunology and immunopathology . Allergy, asthma, and clinical immunology : official journal of the Canadian Society of Allergy and Clinical Immunology 2011, 7 Suppl 1 :S1.
164.	Biswas SK, Mantovani A: Macrophage plasticity and interaction with
	lymphocyte subsets: cancer as a paradigm. <i>Nature immunology</i> 2010, 11 (10):889-896.
165.	Stein M, Keshav S, Harris N, Gordon S: Interleukin 4 potently enhances
	murine macrophage mannose receptor activity: a marker of alternative immunologic macrophage activation. The Journal of experimental medicine 1992 176(1):287-292

1992, 176(1):287-292.
166. Lewis CE, Pollard JW: Distinct role of macrophages in different tumor microenvironments. *Cancer research* 2006, 66(2):605-612.

- 167. Murdoch C, Giannoudis A, Lewis CE: Mechanisms regulating the recruitment of macrophages into hypoxic areas of tumors and other ischemic tissues. *Blood* 2004, **104**(8):2224-2234.
- 168. Mantovani A, Sica A, Sozzani S, Allavena P, Vecchi A, Locati M: The chemokine system in diverse forms of macrophage activation and polarization. *Trends in immunology* 2004, 25(12):677-686.
- 169. Dinapoli MR, Calderon CL, Lopez DM: The altered tumoricidal capacity of macrophages isolated from tumor-bearing mice is related to reduce expression of the inducible nitric oxide synthase gene. The Journal of experimental medicine 1996, 183(4):1323-1329.
- 170. Klimp AH, Hollema H, Kempinga C, van der Zee AG, de Vries EG, Daemen T: Expression of cyclooxygenase-2 and inducible nitric oxide synthase in human ovarian tumors and tumor-associated macrophages. Cancer research 2001, 61(19):7305-7309.
- 171. Mantovani A, Sozzani S, Locati M, Allavena P, Sica A: Macrophage polarization: tumor-associated macrophages as a paradigm for polarized M2 mononuclear phagocytes. *Trends in immunology* 2002, 23(11):549-555.
- 172. Pollard JW: Tumour-educated macrophages promote tumour progression and metastasis. *Nature reviews Cancer* 2004, **4**(1):71-78.
- 173. Vicari AP, Caux C: Chemokines in cancer. Cytokine & growth factor reviews 2002, 13(2):143-154.
- 174. Daurkin I, Eruslanov E, Stoffs T, Perrin GQ, Algood C, Gilbert SM, Rosser CJ, Su LM, Vieweg J, Kusmartsev S: Tumor-associated macrophages mediate immunosuppression in the renal cancer microenvironment by activating the 15-lipoxygenase-2 pathway. Cancer research 2011, 71(20):6400-6409.
- 175. Paruchuri S, Sjolander A: Leukotriene D4 mediates survival and proliferation via separate but parallel pathways in the human intestinal epithelial cell line Int 407. The Journal of biological chemistry 2003, 278(46):45577-45585.
- 176. Boudreau NJ, Jones PL: Extracellular matrix and integrin signalling: the shape of things to come. *The Biochemical journal* 1999, **339** (Pt 3):481-488.
- 177. Massoumi R, Nielsen CK, Azemovic D, Sjolander A: Leukotriene D4-induced adhesion of Caco-2 cells is mediated by prostaglandin E2 and upregulation of alpha2beta1-integrin. Experimental cell research 2003, 289(2):342-351.
- 178. Li AC, Thompson RP: **Basement membrane components**. Journal of clinical pathology 2003, **56**(12):885-887.
- 179. Broom OJ, Massoumi R, Sjolander A: Alpha2beta1 integrin signalling enhances cyclooxygenase-2 expression in intestinal epithelial cells. Journal of cellular physiology 2006, 209(3):950-958.
- 180. Beaulieu JF: Integrins and human intestinal cell functions. Frontiers in bioscience : a journal and virtual library 1999, 4:D310-321.

181.	Murata T, Ohnishi H, Okazawa H, Murata Y, Kusakari S, Hayashi Y, Miyashita M, Itoh H, Oldenborg PA, Furuya N <i>et al</i> : CD47 promotes neuronal
	development through Src- and FRG/Vav2-mediated activation of Rac and Cdc42. The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for
	Neuroscience 2006, 26 (48):12397-12407.
182.	Mantovani A, Garlanda C, Locati M: Macrophage diversity and polarization
	in atherosclerosis: a question of balance. Arteriosclerosis, thrombosis, and
	vascular biology 2009, 29 (10):1419-1423.
183.	Weitz J, Koch M, Debus J, Hohler T, Galle PR, Buchler MW: Colorectal cancer.
	Lancet 2005, 365 (9454):153-165.
184.	Brown BN, Valentin JE, Stewart-Akers AM, McCabe GP, Badylak SF:
	Macrophage phenotype and remodeling outcomes in response to
	biologic scaffolds with and without a cellular component. Biomaterials
	2009, 30 (8):1482-1491.
185.	Nicod LP, Joudrier S, Isler P, Spiliopoulos A, Pache JC: Upregulation of CD40,
	CD80, CD83 or CD86 on alveolar macrophages after lung
	transplantation. J Heart Lung Transplant 2005, 24 (8):1067-1075.
186.	Porcheray F, Viaud S, Rimaniol AC, Leone C, Samah B, Dereuddre-Bosquet N,
	Dormont D, Gras G: Macrophage activation switching: an asset for the
	resolution of inflammation. Clin Exp Immunol 2005, 142(3):481-489.
187.	Govindaraju V, Michoud MC, Al-Chalabi M, Ferraro P, Powell WS, Martin JG:
	Interleukin-8: novel roles in human airway smooth muscle cell
	contraction and migration. American journal of physiology Cell physiology 2006,
	291 (5):C957-965.
188.	Locksley RM, Fankhauser J, Henderson WR: Alteration of leukotriene release
	by macrophages ingesting Toxoplasma gondii. Proceedings of the National
	Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 1985, 82 (20):6922-6926.
189.	Paruchuri S, Broom O, Dib K, Sjolander A: The pro-inflammatory mediator
	leukotriene D4 induces phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase and Rac-
	dependent migration of intestinal epithelial cells. The Journal of biological
	<i>chemistry</i> 2005, 280 (14):13538-13544.
190.	Oldenborg PA, Gresham HD, Lindberg FP: CD47-signal regulatory protein
	alpha (SIRPalpha) regulates Fegamma and complement receptor-
	mediated phagocytosis. The Journal of experimental medicine 2001, 193(/):855-
191.	Sica A, bronte v: Altered macrophage differentiation and immune
	dystunction in tumor development . The Journal of clinical investigation 2007,
	11/()):11))-1100.

- 192. Tanikawa T, Wilke CM, Kryczek I, Chen GY, Kao J, Nunez G, Zou W: Interleukin-10 ablation promotes tumor development, growth, and metastasis. *Cancer research* 2012, **72**(2):420-429.
- 193. Steeg PS: Metastasis suppressors alter the signal transduction of cancer cells. *Nature reviews Cancer* 2003, **3**(1):55-63.

- 194. Gutschalk CM, Yanamandra AK, Linde N, Meides A, Depner S, Mueller MM: GM-CSF enhances tumor invasion by elevated MMP-2, -9, and -26 expression. *Cancer medicine* 2013, 2(2):117-129.
- 195. Thompson EW, Newgreen DF, Tarin D: Carcinoma invasion and metastasis: a role for epithelial-mesenchymal transition? *Cancer Res* 2005, 65(14):5991-5995; discussion 5995.
- 196. Radisky ES, Radisky DC: Matrix metalloproteinase-induced epithelialmesenchymal transition in breast cancer. Journal of mammary gland biology and neoplasia 2010, 15(2):201-212.
- 197. Lin CY, Tsai PH, Kandaswami CC, Lee PP, Huang CJ, Hwang JJ, Lee MT: Matrix metalloproteinase-9 cooperates with transcription factor Snail to induce epithelial-mesenchymal transition. *Cancer Sci* 2011, **102**(4):815-827.
- 198. Kong D, Li Y, Wang Z, Sarkar FH: Cancer Stem Cells and Epithelial-to-Mesenchymal Transition (EMT)-Phenotypic Cells: Are They Cousins or Twins? Cancers 2011, 3(1):716-729.